## UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK

HAMILTON RESERVE BANK LTD.,

Plaintiff,

Civil Action No. 1:22-cv-5199

- v. -

THE DEMOCRATIC SOCIALIST REPUBLIC OF SRI LANKA,

Defendant.

COMPLAINT

Plaintiff Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. ("Plaintiff"), by and through its undersigned counsel, alleges as follows, based upon knowledge as to its own acts and upon information and belief as to all others:

## NATURE OF THE ACTION

1. This is a breach of contract action arising from Defendant the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka's ("Sri Lanka's") default on its US\$1 Billion 5.875% International Sovereign Bonds due July 25, 2022 (the "Bonds" or "ISB"). Plaintiff holds Bonds with principal amount of US\$250,190,000 (Two Hundred Fifty Million and One Hundred Ninety Thousand United States Dollars), more than 25.0% of the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds. The Bonds are governed by New York law and enforceable in this Court. Under the Bonds' terms, Defendant owes Plaintiff a total of US\$257,539,331.25, comprised of US\$250,190,000 in principal and US\$7,349,331.25 in interest.

2. The Bonds require full payment of principal and accrued interest in U.S. dollars upon the earlier of (a) the July 25, 2022 maturity date or (b) acceleration after the occurrence of an Event of Default, as defined in the Indenture dated as of July 25, 2012 (the "Indenture") by

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 2 of 17

and among Sri Lanka (as issuer) and HSBC Bank USA, National Association (as trustee, registrar, transfer agent, and paying agent).

3. As detailed below, at least two Events of Default have occurred and the Bonds were accelerated on June 21, 2022 (the "Acceleration Date"). This means the full principal amount and the accrued interest on Plaintiff's Bonds are immediately due and payable. Plaintiff has duly notified the Defendant and its agent HSBC Bank USA pursuant to the notification provisions of the Indenture and demanded payment. However, Sri Lanka has nonetheless failed to pay the amount it owes Plaintiff, in breach of its obligations under the Bonds.

4. Plaintiff is entitled to the damages resulting from Sri Lanka's breaches. Those damages include principal of US\$250,190,000 and accrued interest, the additional interest that continues to accrue daily on Plaintiff's Bonds, pre-judgment interest through the entry of judgment and post-judgment interest thereafter until full payment in principal and interest is made, and costs and legal fees.

5. Sri Lanka's default is a matter of choice, as Sri Lanka is capable of paying Plaintiff's Bonds in full. For example:

- (a) In February 2022, Sri Lanka publicly stated in an official press release issued by its agent, the Central Bank of Sri Lanka (the "CBSL") (which is still available today on the CBSL's website) that "the Government and the CBSL have already taken necessary measures to <u>secure</u>... <u>funding</u> arrangements to <u>meet</u> the upcoming debt obligations, including the <u>US dollars 1 billion ISB maturing in July 2022</u>" (*i.e.*, the Bonds).<sup>1</sup>
- (b) Funds to pay Plaintiff's Bonds in full have already been allocated and included in Sri Lanka's 2022 annual budget, which was adopted and approved by the Sri Lanka Parliament, Ministry of Finance, the President and Prime Minister when the Finance Minister Basil Rajapaksa presented the government's 2022 budget to the Sri Lanka Parliament for its approval, stating that "I will assure that every dollar that we have to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Central Bank of Sri Lanka, Reiteration of Sri Lanka's commitment to service forthcoming debt obligations (Feb. 9, 2022), *available at* https://www.cbsl.gov.lk/en/news/reiteration-of-sri-lankas-commitment-to-service-forthcoming-debt-obligations (emphasis added).

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 3 of 17

pay <u>will be paid</u>." Further, "Rajapaksa said the government has to make a USD 500 million debt payment in January 2022 and another <u>billion</u> dollars [the Bonds]. '<u>We</u> <u>have a plan to pay</u>', Rajapaksa said responding to the Opposition lawmakers ....."<sup>2</sup>

6. Sri Lanka's default is being orchestrated by officials at the highest levels of its government. This includes the ruling Rajapaksa clan, whose members currently serve as President of Sri Lanka and in numerous other senior government positions. The Rajapaksa family members have repeatedly been accused of lining their own pockets through years of corruption.<sup>3</sup> Former U.S. government officials and investigative journalists have exposed that the Rajapaksa family has amassed a multibillion-dollar fortune and hidden part of it in bank accounts in offshore jurisdictions such as Dubai, Seychelles and St. Martin.<sup>4</sup>

7. Basil Rajapaksa, a Member of Sri Lanka's Parliament and former Minister of Finance, is a Sri Lanka/U.S. dual citizen with homes and family members based in California. He has reportedly figured prominently in the Rajapaksa family's corrupt activity. For example, U.S. government documents report that in prior government appointments, Basil Rajapaksa

<sup>&</sup>quot;earned the nickname 'Mr. Ten Percent' for demanding a ten percent commission on every

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>See Sri Lanka will not default on debt repayments despite forex crisis: Finance Minister (December 11, 2021), available at

https://economictimes.indiatimes.com/news/international/world-news/sri-lanka-will-not-defaulton-debt-repayments-despite-forex-crisis-finance-minister/articleshow/88224928.cms?from=mdr (emphasis added).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See, e.g., Neil DeVotta, Can Sri Lanka Turn Around its Corrupted Democracy? (Dec. 7, 2021), available at https://m.thewire.in/article/south/can-sri-lanka-turn-around-its-corrupted-democracy/amp; Neil DeVotta, The Rajapaksas to blame for Sri Lanka's disastrous 2021 (Jan. 19, 2022), available at https://www.eastasiaforum.org/2022/01/19/the-rajapaksas-to-blame-for-sri-lankas-disastrous-2021/; Pinaki Chakraborty, How corruption, politics led Lanka into a debt hole (Jan. 11, 2022), available at https://m.timesofindia.com/world/how-corruption-politics-led-lanka-into-a-debt-hole/amp\_articleshow/88789054.cms.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> See Scilla Alecci, Sri Lankan power couple piled up luxury homes, artworks and cash offshore as ruling family rose and rose (Oct. 4, 2021), *available at* https://www.icij.org/investigations/pandora-papers/sri-lanka-rajapaksa-family-offshore-wealth-power/

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 4 of 17

project," "makes a habit of trying to 'buy people," and "continues to be accused of significant corruption in his current position."<sup>5</sup> Those same documents report that Sri Lanka's then-President, Mahindra Rajapaksa—Basil's elder brother and the Prime Minister until May 9, 2022—"consults Basil on most political matters . . . despite his limited education and lack of relevant work experience."

8. Further, Sri Lanka and the CBSL have publicly announced a "debt restructuring" that selectively excludes Sri Lanka's debt securities held by domestic (Sri Lankan) banks and their interested parties. As a result, these favored Sri Lankan parties stand to be paid principal and interest in full, while the Bonds—which are also broadly held by U.S. retirement systems including Fidelity Investments, BlackRock, T. Rowe Price, Lord Abbett, JP Morgan, PIMCO, Neuberger Berman and other U.S. investors<sup>6</sup>—remain indefinitely in default and unpaid, causing American retirees tremendous suffering from potentially massive losses of up to 80% of their original investment value. The discriminatory actions related to Sri Lanka's External Indebtedness (as defined below), including preferential payments to Sri Lankan holders, violate Sri Lanka's explicit guarantee of *pari passu (i.e.*, equal) treatment (the "Equal Treatment Provision").

9. Sri Lanka's scheme also warrants declaratory relief and specific performance of the Equal Treatment Provision. This includes specific performance of Sri Lanka's obligations by preliminarily and permanently enjoining Sri Lanka from making any payments on its External

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See Colombo Telegraph, WikiLeaks: Basil Is Corrupt, Education Limited And Expelled From School (originally published Jan. 5, 2012), *available at* 

https://www.colombotelegraph.com/index.php/wikileaks-basil-is-corrupt-education-limited-and-expelled-from-school/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> See Bloomberg, Fidelity Among Big Sri Lankan Debt Holders Staring Down Risk (April 5, 2022), *available at* https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-04-05/fidelity-among-big-sri-lankan-debt-holders-staring-down-turmoil

#### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 5 of 17

Indebtedness (including its U.S. Dollar-denominated Sri Lanka Development Bonds) unless ratable payments are made on Plaintiff's Bonds, and from taking other discriminatory actions in connection with Sri Lanka's debt restructuring, as detailed below.

#### PARTIES

 Plaintiff Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. (formerly known as Nevis International Bank & Trust Ltd.) is a private limited company. Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. holds US\$250,190,000 in principal amount of the Bonds, representing more than 25% of the aggregate principal amount of the Bonds.

11. Defendant Sri Lanka is a foreign state.

## JURISDICTION, VENUE AND CHOICE OF LAW

12. As provided in the Indenture (attached as <u>Exhibit A</u>), Sri Lanka has irrevocably waived any foreign sovereign immunity and immunity from suit, from jurisdiction, from attachment prior to judgment, from attachment in aid of execution of a judgment, from execution of a judgment, and from any other legal or judicial process or remedy, with respect to Sri Lanka and its revenues, assets, or properties, to the fullest extent permitted by law, in any action arising out of or based on the Bonds brought in this Court. Sri Lanka also consented to the granting of any relief or the issue of any process by this Court. As a result, Sri Lanka is not entitled to any immunity from jurisdiction, including under 28 U.S.C. § 1605-1607, and this Court has jurisdiction pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1330.

13. As provided in the Indenture, Sri Lanka has irrevocably submitted to this Court's jurisdiction for any action arising out of or based on the Bonds brought by any holder of a Bond. Sri Lanka also irrevocably designated and appointed the Ambassador/Permanent Representative of Sri Lanka to the United Nations in New York, New York, as its authorized

5

#### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 6 of 17

agent upon which process may be served in any suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Bonds or Indenture that may be instituted in this Court.

14. As provided in the Indenture, Sri Lanka waived any objection to any action arising out of or based on the Bonds being brought in this Court, whether on the grounds of venue, residence, domicile, or inconvenient forum, and venue is also proper in this district pursuant to 28 U.S.C. § 1391(f).

15. Further, as provided in the Indenture, Sri Lanka has agreed that any final, nonappealable judgment obtained in this Court shall be conclusive and binding upon Sri Lanka, and can be enforced in this Court (and in any other court where Sri Lanka is or may be subject to jurisdiction).

16. Sri Lanka expressly agreed that the Bonds and Indenture are governed by and shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New York.

## FACTUAL ALLEGATIONS

# I. The Bonds Require Payment in Full Immediately Upon Acceleration, Which Has Occurred

17. As set forth below, Sri Lanka is required to make full payment of principal and accrued interest on Plaintiff's Bonds. The Bonds were issued in July 2012, with a portion sold in reliance on Regulation S under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Securities Act") (CUSIP Y2029SAH7 / ISIN USY2029SAH77) and a portion sold in reliance on Rule 144A under the Securities Act (CUSIP 85227SAK2 / ISIN US85227SAK24). The Bonds' total principal amount is US\$1 billion.

18. The Bonds provide for interest payments of 5.875% per annum (paid semiannually on January 25 and July 25 on each year, commencing on January 25, 2013) and full repayment of principal and accrued interest on July 25, 2022, when the Bonds mature.

6

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 7 of 17

19. The Bonds also provide that "If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the principal of all the Securities may be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Indenture." Pursuant to Section 5.1(a) of the Indenture, Events of Default include Sri Lanka's failure to pay any interest or principal on any of the Bonds when due and payable where such failure continues for a period of 7 days (in the case of principal) or 30 days (in the case of interest).

20. Pursuant to Section 5.1(c) of the Indenture, Events of Default also include Sri Lanka's cross-default on other External Indebtedness with an aggregate amount of at least US\$25 million,<sup>7</sup> including (a) the acceleration of such External Indebtedness and (b) any default in the payment of principal of, or premium or prepayment charge (if any) or interest on, any such External Indebtedness after such amounts become due and payable and the default continues for more than any applicable grace period. This Event of Default has occurred and the Bonds have been accelerated, requiring immediate payment.

21. Pursuant to Section 5.1(d) of the Indenture, Events of Default also include Sri Lanka's declaration of a general moratorium on the payment of principal of or interest on or the performance of the obligation in respect of Sri Lanka's External Indebtedness. This Event of Default has also occurred.

22. Further, pursuant to Section 5.1(b) of the Indenture, Events of Default include Sri Lanka's breach of any other covenants or agreements contained in the Bonds or in the Indenture for a period of 30 days after the date on which written notice specifying such failure and demanding that Sri Lanka remedy the same shall have been given (a) to Sri Lanka by the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "External Indebtedness" means Indebtedness expressed or denominated or payable, or which, at the option of the relevant creditor, may be payable in or by reference to any currency other than the lawful currency of Sri Lanka. "Indebtedness" is further defined in the Indenture.

### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 8 of 17

Trustee, or (b) to Sri Lanka and the Trustee by the Holders of at least 25.0% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Bonds. Plaintiff is the holder of more than 25.0% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Bonds. Plaintiff has duly notified the relevant parties regarding Sri Lanka's continuing Events of Default.

23. When an Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the holders of at least 25.0% in principal amount of Bonds may accelerate the Bonds. Specifically, pursuant to Section 5.1 of the Indenture, if any Event of Default "occurs and is continuing, then the Holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Securities then Outstanding by notice in writing to the Trustee at its specified office, may declare the principal amount of all such Securities to be immediately due and payable whereupon they shall become immediately due and payable at their principal amount together with accrued interest without further formality unless such Event of Default shall have been remedied prior to the receipt of such notice by the Trustee."

## II. Events of Default Have Occurred and the Bonds Are Immediately Due and Payable

24. The Bonds have become immediately due and payable as a result of at least two continuing Events of Default (as defined in the Indenture).

25. First, Sri Lanka stopped servicing its sovereign debt in April 2022, and on April 12, 2022, declared a general moratorium on principal and interest payments on its External Indebtedness.<sup>8</sup> This constitutes a continuing and uncured Event of Default with respect to the Bonds. To the present day, this Event of Default has not been cured by Defendant.

26. Second, a separate and independent Event of Default has occurred as a result of a cross-default (*i.e.*, Sri Lanka's default on another security). Specifically, Sri Lanka failed to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See, e.g., Reuters, Sri Lanka unilaterally suspends foreign debt payments, says it needs money for essentials (April 12, 2022), *available at* https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/sri-lanka-temporarily-suspend-foreign-debt-payments-c-bank-governor-2022-04-12/

#### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 9 of 17

make interest payments due on April 18, 2022 on its 5.75% Bonds due April 18, 2023 (CUSIPs AS1797776 and 85227SAV8 / ISINs USY8137FAK40 and US85227SAV88) and 6.75% Bonds due April 18, 2028 (CUSIPs AS1797818 and 85227SAW6 / ISINs USY8137FAL23 and US85227SAW61) (the "2023 and 2028 Bonds"). The aggregate principal amount of the 2023 Bonds is \$1.25 billion and the aggregate principal amount of the 2028 Bonds is \$1.25 billion. The 30-day grace period for these interest payments on the 2023 and 2028 Bonds expired on May 18, 2022, without Sri Lanka paying the interest owed. When the grace period expired, "Sri Lanka fell into default for the first time in its history . . . ."<sup>9</sup> These missed interest payments on the 2023 and 2028 Bonds constitute a continuing and uncured Event of Default with respect to the Bonds. To the present day, this Event of Default has not been cured by Defendant.

27. On June 21, 2022, Plaintiff—as the holder of not less than 25.0% in aggregate principal amount of the Bonds currently outstanding—declared, by notice in writing to the Trustee (HSBC Bank USA, National Association) at its specified office located in New York City, that the principal amount of the Bonds and accrued interest is immediately due and payable in light of the continuing and uncured Events of Default outlined above. A copy of the notice of acceleration is attached as <u>Exhibit B</u>.

28. As a result of this acceleration, the full principal amount and accrued interest on Plaintiff's Bonds is immediately due and payable.

<sup>9</sup> Bloomberg, Sri Lanka Falls Into Default For The First Time Ever (May 19, 2022), *available at* https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-05-19/sri-lanka-enters-default-and-warnsinflation-may-surge-to-40; *see also* Financial Times, Sri Lanka becomes first Asia-Pacific country in decades to default on foreign debt (May 19, 2022), *available at* https://www.ft.com/content/0e02eef2-8482-4caa-9b3d-3ccda19b041a ("Sri Lanka's central bank has confirmed the country has missed a deadline for foreign debt repayments, the first sovereign default in the Asia-Pacific region this century, according to Moody's.").

#### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 10 of 17

### III. Sri Lanka Has Failed to Pay Plaintiff's Bonds

29. Notwithstanding Plaintiff's notice of acceleration and demand letter (attached as <u>Exhibit B</u>), Sri Lanka has failed to pay principal on Plaintiff's Bonds in the amount of US\$250,190,000, and has also failed to pay any of the accrued interest.

30. These amounts, which were due on the Acceleration Date, remain unpaid.Additional interest and pre-judgment interest also continue to accrue daily on Plaintiff's Bonds.

## IV. Sri Lanka Announces Its Plan to Violate the Equal Treatment Provision

31. The Equal Treatment Provision provides an important guarantee of equal (*pari passu*) treatment among the Bonds themselves, and as between the Bonds and other present and future debt securities issued by Sri Lanka. Sri Lanka's purported "debt restructuring" will violate this important guarantee and result in yet another Event of Default.

32. The Offering Circular states that the "Bonds will at all times rank *pari passu* among themselves in all respects without any preference of one over the other by reason of priority of date of issue or otherwise. The Bonds will at all times rank at least equally with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated External Indebtedness (as defined herein) of [Sri Lanka]." Likewise, the Indenture provides that the Bonds "will at all times rank p*ari passu* among themselves in all respects, without any preference of one over the other by reason of priority of date of issue or otherwise, and will at all times rank at least equally with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated External Indebtedness."

33. Under the Equal Treatment Provision, Sri Lanka cannot pay any Bond holders or pay any other External Indebtedness (*i.e.*, debt issued in any currency other than Sri Lanka's)—without also making a ratable payment at the same time to Plaintiff.

10

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 11 of 17

34. Recent reports indicate that Sri Lanka and the CBSL will breach the Equal Protection Provision by making exactly such discriminatory payments, among other conduct in violation of the Equal Treatment Provision.

35. On April 9, 2022, news broke that the CBSL was issuing requests for proposals to "appoint legal and financial advisors for debt restructuring,"<sup>10</sup> and three days later, Reuters reported that Sri Lanka was suspending external debt payments, as explained above. On April 27, 2022, the CBSL stated that it "intends to restructure only the foreign debt within the debt restructuring," including "all . . . sovereign bonds."<sup>11</sup> During these developments, CBSL Governor Nandalal Weerasinghe reportedly announced that "Sri Lanka Development Bonds, dollar denominated bonds sold to domestic buyers[,] have been excluded from a planned restructuring."<sup>12</sup> Confirming the point, on April 12, 2022, Sri Lanka's Ministry of Finance released a purported "Interim Policy Regarding the Servicing of Sri Lanka's External Public Debt"<sup>13</sup> and a related set of "Frequently Asked Questions"<sup>14</sup>; the latter confirmed that the "debt standstill" does not apply to the Sri Lanka Development Bonds.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Economy Next, Sri Lanka to appoint legal, financial advisors for debt restructuring in 2 weeks (April 9, 2022), *available at* https://economynext.com/sri-lanka-to-appoint-legal-financial-advisors-for-debt-restructuring-in-2-weeks-92859/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Ceylon Today, Sri Lanka to restructure only foreign debt – CBSL (April 27, 2022), *available at* https://ceylontoday.lk/2022/04/27/sri-lanka-to-restructure-only-foreign-debt-cbsl/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Economy Next, Sri Lanka Development Bonds excluded from re-structuring (April 12, 2022), *available at* https://economynext.com/sri-lanka-development-bonds-excluded-from-re-structuring-92958/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Sri Lanka Ministry of Finance, Interim Policy Regarding the Servicing of Sri Lanka's External Public Debt (April 12, 2022), *available at* https://www.treasury.gov.lk/api/file/54a19fda-b219-4dd4-91a7-b3e74b9cd683

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Sri Lanka Ministry of Finance, Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs): "Interim Policy Regarding the Servicing of Sri Lanka's External Public Debt" (April 12, 2022), *available at* https://www.treasury.gov.lk/api/file/1e2d4962-d635-4f77-9aa7-2f84ee385fed

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 12 of 17

36. The Sri Lanka Development Bonds were funded through the U.S. banking system via the Federal Reserve Bank of New York, as directed in an CBSL wire instruction: "[Investors] shall make such payment by crediting the "Central Bank of Sri Lanka account number 021083514" maintained at the Federal Reserve Bank, New York, USA."<sup>15</sup> The Sri Lanka Development Bonds are also denominated in U.S. dollars and thus constitute External Indebtedness subject to the Equal Treatment Provision. By excluding the USD-denominated Sri Lanka Development Bonds from the planned debt restructuring, Sri Lanka has made clear that it will pay the Sri Lanka Development Bonds in full, even as Plaintiff's Bonds remain unpaid. Unsurprisingly, the Sri Lanka Development Bonds are largely held by favored domestic (Sri Lankan) banks. An April 12, 2022 article reported: "Out of 1.79 billion dollars of SLDBs outstanding, 1,593 million dollars were held by domestic banks, some 166 million by non-banks and 13.2 million dollars by individuals."<sup>16</sup>

37. Any payments to holders of the Sri Lanka Development Bonds, without ratable payments at the same time on Plaintiff's Bonds, violate the Equal Treatment Provision. *See, e.g.*, *NML Cap., Ltd. v. Republic of Argentina*, 699 F.3d 246, 262 (2d Cir. 2012) (affirming injunctions that "direct Argentina to comply with its contractual obligations not to alter the rank of its payment obligations [and] prohibit[] Argentina from transferring money to some bondholders and not others."). The fact that Sri Lanka intends to pay over \$1.7 billion in Sri Lanka Development Bonds in full principal and interest also confirms that Sri Lanka is capable

https://www.cbsl.gov.lk/sites/default/files/cbslweb\_documents/about/sldb\_direct\_window\_offer\_document\_20220524\_e.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Public Debt Department of the Sri Lanka Central Bank, Sri Lanka Development Bonds Document of Offer (May 24, 2022), at 3, *available at* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Economy Next, Sri Lanka Development Bonds excluded from re-structuring (April 12, 2022), *available at* https://economynext.com/sri-lanka-development-bonds-excluded-from-re-structuring-92958/

#### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 13 of 17

of immediately paying the smaller sum of principal and accrued interest due on Plaintiff's Bonds.

38. Sri Lanka will also violate the Equal Treatment Provision if it makes preferential payments with respect to other External Indebtedness (including by paying domestic or other Bond holders without ratable payments to Plaintiff); issues new External Indebtedness purporting to have a higher priority than Plaintiff's Bonds; or takes other discriminatory actions in connection with its announced debt restructuring. As one example, while Sri Lanka has declared a general moratorium on principal and interest payments on its External Indebtedness, the CBSL has publicly stated it may pay creditors in the equivalent amount of Sri Lanka Rupees, in lieu of U.S. dollars—directly contrary to the Bonds' requirement that Sri Lanka pay Plaintiff in U.S. dollars.

39. Sri Lanka—which has an annual economy of US\$90 billion and is a member nation of the International Monetary Fund, United Nations, and The World Bank—is fully capable of performing its obligations pursuant to the Equal Protection Provision. Indeed, Sri Lanka currently has substantial assets and ties to New York and the United States. Sri Lanka currently has about US\$2 billion in USD reserves and transacts in billions of U.S. dollars each month through the United States banking system, including USD wires through the Central Bank of Sri Lanka's accounts with the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (Account #021083514 and Account #021083527), Citibank, HSBC Bank USA, Deutsche Bank Trust Company Americas, Standard Chartered Bank, JP Morgan Chase, Wells Fargo, Habib American Bank, Mashreq Bank PSC, as well as other USD processing channels through Sri Lanka's government owned or affiliated banks, including Bank of Ceylon, HDFC Bank of Sri Lanka, National Savings Bank,

13

#### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 14 of 17

People's Bank, Regional Development Bank, Regional Development Department of the Central Bank of Sri Lanka, Sri Lanka Savings Bank, and State Mortgage and Investment Bank.<sup>17</sup>

## FIRST CAUSE OF ACTION: BREACH OF CONTRACT

40. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in paragraphs 1 through39 above.

41. The Bonds are an enforceable contract in which Sri Lanka promised, among other things, to timely pay all principal and interest when due.

42. The Bonds require Sri Lanka to pay Plaintiff US\$257,539,331.25

(US\$250,190,000 in principal, and US\$7,349,331.25 in accrued interest as of the July 25, 2022 maturity date). Interest on the Bonds continues to accrue daily until full principal and interest are paid.

43. At least two Events of Default have occurred and are continuing with respect to the Bonds, and upon Plaintiff's June 21, 2022 notice of acceleration, principal and accrued interest on Plaintiff's Bonds immediately became due and payable.

44. Despite Plaintiff's notice of acceleration and demand letter, Sri Lanka has failed to pay principal and interest due to Plaintiff with respect to its Bonds.

45. Sri Lanka's breach of the Bonds is continuing.

46. By reason of the foregoing, Sri Lanka breached its contractual obligations to Plaintiff pursuant to the Bonds and is liable to Plaintiff in the amount of unpaid principal and accrued interest on the Bonds, and the interest that continues to accrue daily on Plaintiff's Bonds.

## SECOND CAUSE OF ACTION: DECLARATORY JUDGMENT

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See Sri Lanka Government Information Center List of Government Owned Banks https://www.gic.gov.lk/gic/index.php/en/component/org/?id=17&task=cat

### Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 15 of 17

47. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in paragraphs 1 through39 above.

48. Declaratory relief is authorized by 28 U.S.C. §§ 2201 and 2202.

49. The Equal Treatment Provision requires *pari passu* treatment and prohibits Sri Lanka from making any payment of any External Indebtedness (including payments to other holders of the Bonds) without also making a ratable payment at the same time to Plaintiff. The Equal Treatment Provision also prohibits Sri Lanka from issuing new External Indebtedness with payment obligations that purportedly rank higher than those of Plaintiff's Bonds.

50. Plaintiff is entitled to a declaratory judgment that the Sri Lanka Development Bonds are External Indebtedness subject to the Equal Treatment Provision; and that Sri Lanka will violate the Equal Treatment Provision by making any payments on the Sri Lanka Development Bonds, or on other External Indebtedness (including External Indebtedness issued in the future), without ratable payments at the same time on Plaintiff's Bonds; by issuing new External Indebtedness with payment obligations that purportedly rank higher than those of Plaintiff's Bonds; and by restructuring Sri Lanka's External Indebtedness without equal treatment of Plaintiff's Bonds in all respects (including simultaneous ratable payment).

## THIRD CAUSE OF ACTION: SPECIFIC PERFORMANCE

51. Plaintiff repeats and realleges the allegations contained in paragraphs 1 through39 above.

52. Sri Lanka's scheme to exclude from restructuring and make full payments on over \$1.7 billion in Sri Lanka Development Bonds, any preferential payments with respect to other External Indebtedness, any issuance of new External Indebtedness purporting to have a higher priority than Plaintiff's Bonds (or restructuring to similar effect), and any other discriminatory

15

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 16 of 17

actions in connection with its announced debt restructuring, without ratable payments at the same time on Plaintiff's Bonds, will violate the Equal Treatment Provision.

53. Plaintiff will suffer irreparable injury as a result of Sri Lanka's violations of the Equal Treatment Provision unless the Court specifically enforces that Provision with a mandatory injunction requiring Sri Lanka to pay Plaintiff ratably whenever it makes any payment to the holders of External Indebtedness (including the Bonds, the Sri Lanka Development Bonds, and any other External Indebtedness now existing or issued in the future).

54. Remedies available at law are inadequate to compensate for such injury.

55. Plaintiff has performed its part of the contract with Sri Lanka.

56. Sri Lanka is fully capable of performing its obligations pursuant to the Equal

Protection Provision.

57. The balance of the equities tips toward the issuance of an injunction.

58. The public interest would not be disserved by a preliminary and permanent

injunction.

## PRAYER FOR RELIEF

WHEREFORE, Plaintiff respectfully requests that this Court enter judgment:

- A. Awarding Plaintiff compensatory damages in the amount of unpaid principal (US\$250,190,000) and accrued interest (US\$7,349,331.25 as of July 25, 2022) on Plaintiff's Bonds, plus interest that continues to accrue daily on Plaintiff's Bonds and pre-judgment and post-judgment interest;
- B. Declaring the parties' rights and obligations with respect to the Equal Treatment Provision, as set forth above;
- C. Ordering specific performance of the Equal Treatment Provision through injunctive relief, as set forth above; and
- D. Awarding Plaintiff its costs, attorneys' fees, and such other and further legal and equitable relief as the Court may deem just and proper.

Dated: New York, New York June 21, 2022

## **BLEICHMAR FONTI & AULD LLP**

By: <u>/s/ Javier Bleichmar</u>

Javier Bleichmar Evan A. Kubota 7 Times Square, 27th Floor New York, NY 10036 Telephone: (212) 789-1340 Facsimile: (212) 205-3960 jbleichmar@bfalaw.com ekubota@bfalaw.com

## **JENNER & BLOCK LLP**

Lee Wolosky 1155 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10036 Telephone: (212) 891-1600 lwolosky@jenner.com

Counsel for Plaintiff

Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 1 of 68

# **EXHIBIT A**

Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 2 of 68
EXECUTION

## **INDENTURE**

## DATED AS OF JULY 25, 2012

## THE GOVERNMENT OF THE DEMOCRATIC SOCIALIST REPUBLIC OF SRI LANKA

as Issuer

and

## HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

as Trustee

in respect of

U.S.\$1,000,000,000

5.875% Bonds Due 2022

(HK) 09974/048/INDENTURE/2012.Olympic.Indenture.doc

## CONTENTS

## Article

## Page

1.	Definitions	and Other Provisions of General Application	1	
	1.1	Definitions	1	
	1.2	Rules of Construction	6	
	1.3	Compliance Certificates and Opinions		
	1.4	Form of Documents delivered to Trustee		
	1.5	Acts of Holders; Record Dates	8	
	1.6	Notices, etc., to Trustee and Issuer	9	
	1.7	Notice to Holders; Waiver		
	1.8	Trust Indenture Act		
	1.9	Effect of Headings, and Table of Contents		
	1.10	Successors	11	
	1.11	Separability Clause	11	
	1.12	Benefits of Indenture		
	1.13	Governing Law	11	
	1.14	Legal Holidays		
	1.15	Conversion of Currency		
	1.16	Currency Equivalent		
	1.17	Agent for Service; Submission to Jurisdiction; Waiver of Immunities		
2.	Security Forms			
	2.1	Forms Generally		
	2.2	Form of Face of Security	14	
	2.3	Form of Reverse of Security	17	
	2.4	Form of Trustee's Certificate of Authentication		
3.	The Securi	ties	20	
	3.1	Title and Terms	20	
	3.2	Denominations	21	
	3.3	Execution, Authentication, Delivery and Dating	21	
	3.4	Registration, Registration of Transfer and Exchange Generally		
	3.5	Temporary Securities	26	
	3.6	Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Securities	27	
	3.7	Payment of Interest; Interest Rights Preserved	27	
	3.8	Persons Deemed Owners	28	
	3.9	Modifications and Amendments; Meetings of Holders of the Securities	28	
	3.10	Cancellation	32	
	3.11	Computation of Interest	32	
	3.12	Common Code/ISIN Numbers/ CUSIP Numbers	32	
	3.13	Prescription	32	
4.	Satisfaction and Discharge			
	4.1	Satisfaction and Discharge of Indenture	32	
	4.2	Application of Trust Money	33	
5.	Remedies		34	
	5.1	Events of Default	34	
	5.2	Rescission and Annulment	35	

	5.3	Collection of Indebtedness and Suits for Enforcement by Trustee	
	5.4	Trustee May File Proofs of Claim	37
	5.5	Trustee May Enforce Claims Without Possession of Securities	
	5.6	Application of Money Collected	
	5.7	Limitation on Suits	
	5.8	Unconditional Right of Holders to Receive Principal, Premium and Interest	38
	5.9	Restoration of Rights and Remedies	
	5.10	Rights and Remedies Cumulative	. 39
	5.11	Delay or Omission Not Waiver	. 39
	5.12	Control by Holders	. 39
	5.13	Waiver of Past Defaults	. 39
	5.14	Undertaking for Costs	. 40
	5.15	Waiver of Stay or Extension Laws	40
6.	The Truste	e	40
	6.1	Certain Duties and Responsibilities	40
	6.2	Notice of Defaults	41
	6.3	Certain Rights of Trustee	
	6.4	Not Responsible for Recitals or Issuance of Securities	43
	6.5	May Hold Securities and Engage in Business	43
	6.6	Money Held in Trust	
	6.7	Compensation and Reimbursement	43
	6.8	Disqualification; Conflicting Interests	44
	6.9	Corporate Trustee Required; Eligibility	44
	6.10	Resignation and Removal; Appointment of Successor	45
	6.11	Acceptance of Appointment by Successor	46
	6.12	Merger, Conversion, Consolidation or Succession to Business	46
	6.13	Preferential Collection of Claims against Issuer	47
	6.14	Trustee's Application for Instructions from the Issuer	47
	6.15	Appointment of Co-Trustee	. 47
7.	Holders' Li	ists and Reports by Trustee and Issuer	
	7.1	Preservation of Information; Communications to Holders	. 48
	7.2	Reports by Trustee	. 48
	7.3	Reports by Issuer	
8.	Supplemen	tal Indentures	. 49
	8.1	Supplemental Indentures Without Consent of Holders	. 49
	8.2	Supplemental Indentures with Consent of Holders	. 49
	8.3	Execution of Supplemental Indentures	. 50
	8.4	Effect of Supplemental Indentures	. 50
	8.5	Reference in Securities to Supplemental Indentures	. 50
	8.6	Notice of Supplemental Indentures	. 50
9.	Covenants.		. 50
	9.1	Issuer Payment of Principal, Premium and Interest	. 50
	9.2	Payment of Additional Amounts	
	9.3	Limitation on Liens	
	9.4	Maintenance of Office or Agency	
	9.5	Money for Security Payments to be Held in Trust	
	9.6	Statement by Officials as to Default	
	9.7	Waiver of Certain Covenants	. 55

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 5 of 68

Signatory	 	 	 

## Schedule

1.	Form of Regulation S Certificate	57
2.	Form of Rule 144A Certificate	59
3.	Form of Unrestricted Securities Certificate	61

Note: This table of contents shall not, for any purpose, be deemed to be part of the Indenture.

THIS INDENTURE, dated as of July 25, 2012,

## BETWEEN:

- (1) THE GOVERNMENT OF THE DEMOCRATIC SOCIALIST REPUBLIC OF SRI LANKA (the "Issuer"); and
- (2) HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION, a national banking association, as trustee, paying agent, registrar and transfer agent (the "**Trustee**").

## RECITALS OF THE ISSUER:

- (A) The Issuer has duly authorized the creation of an issue of its U.S. \$1,000,000,000 5.875% Bonds due 2022 (the "Securities") of substantially the tenor and amount hereinafter set forth, and to provide therefor the Issuer has duly authorized the execution and delivery of this Indenture. The Securities may consist of either Original Securities or Additional Securities, each as defined below. The Original Securities and Additional Securities shall rank *pari passu* with one another.
- (B) All things necessary to make the Securities, when executed by the Issuer and authenticated and delivered hereunder and duly issued by the Issuer, the valid obligations of the Issuer, and to make this Indenture a valid agreement of the Issuer, in accordance with their and its terms, have been done.

## NOW, THEREFORE, THIS INDENTURE WITNESSETH:

For and in consideration of the premises and the purchase of the Securities by the Holders thereof, it is mutually agreed, for the equal and proportionate benefit of all Holders of the Securities, as follows:

## 1. DEFINITIONS AND OTHER PROVISIONS OF GENERAL APPLICATION

## 1.1 Definitions

"Act", when used with respect to any Holder, has the meaning specified in Section 1.5;

"Additional Amounts" has the meaning specified in Section 9.2;

"Additional Securities" has the meaning specified in Section 3.1;

"Affiliate" of any specified Person means any other Person directly or indirectly controlling or controlled by or under direct or indirect common control with such specified Person. For the purposes of this definition, "control" when used with respect to any specified Person means the power to direct the management and policies of such Person, directly or indirectly, whether through the ownership of voting securities, by contract or otherwise; and the terms "controlling" and "controlled" have meanings correlative to the foregoing;

"Applicable Procedures" means, with respect to any transfer or transaction involving a Global Security or beneficial interest therein, the rules and procedures of any Depositary for such Security, in each case to the extent applicable to such transaction and as in effect from time to time;

"Authorized Official" means an officer or official of the Issuer duly authorized to perform acts required under this Indenture;

"**Business Day**" means each Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday and Friday that is not a day on which banking institutions in London, New York or Singapore are authorized or obligated by law or executive order to close;

"Central Bank" means the Central Bank of Sri Lanka;

"Certificate" means a certificate signed by an Authorized Official;

"Clearstream" means Clearstream Banking, société anonyme, Luxembourg;

"**Commission**" means the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission, as from time to time constituted, created under the Exchange Act, or, if at any time after the execution of this instrument such Commission is not existing and performing the duties now assigned to it under the Trust Indenture Act, then the body performing such duties at such time;

"**Corporate Trust Office**" means the principal office of the Trustee (which at the date hereof is 452 Fifth Avenue New York, New York, 10018-2706) at which at any particular time its corporate trust business shall be administered;

"**Default**" means any event that is, or with the passage of time or the giving of notice or both would be, an Event of Default;

"Defaulted Interest" has the meaning specified in Section 3.7;

"Depositaries" shall mean Euroclear, Clearstream and DTC, their respective nominees and the successors of any of the foregoing;

"Depositary" will refer to either Euroclear or Clearstream or DTC, as the case may be;

"**Dollar**", "**U.S.\$**" "and "**\$**" means such coins or currency of the United States of America that is legal tender for payment of public and private debts;

"DTC" means The Depository Trust Company;

"Euroclear" means Euroclear Bank S.A./N.V.;

"Event of Default" has the meaning specified in Section 5.1;

"Exchange Act" means the U.S. Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and (unless the context otherwise requires) includes the rules and regulations of the Commission promulgated thereunder;

"External Indebtedness" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(c);

"Fitch Ratings" means Fitch Ratings Limited;

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 8 of 68

**"Foreign Exchange**" has the meaning given to it in the IMF's publication entitled "International Financial Statistics" or such other meaning as shall be formally adopted by the IMF from time to time;

"Global Security" means a Security that is registered in the Security Register in the name of the Depositaries;

"Government Obligations" means U.S. Treasury securities;

"Guarantee" means any obligation of a Person to pay the Indebtedness of another Person including, without limitation: (i) an obligation to pay or purchase such Indebtedness; (ii) an obligation to lend money or to purchase or subscribe for shares or other securities or to purchase assets or services in order to provide funds for the payment of such Indebtedness; (iii) any indemnity against the consequences of a default in the payment of such Indebtedness; or (iv) any other agreement to be responsible for such Indebtedness;

"Holder" means a Person in whose name a Security is registered in the Security Register;

"IFRS" means the International Financial Reporting Standards;

"IMF" means the International Monetary Fund;

"Indebtedness" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(c);

"Indenture" means this instrument as originally executed or as it may from time to time be supplemented or amended by one or more indentures supplemental hereto entered into pursuant to the applicable provisions hereof, including, for all purposes of this instrument and any such supplemental indenture, the provisions of the Trust Indenture Act that are deemed to be a part of this instrument and any such supplemental indenture, respectively;

"Initial Purchasers" means Barclays Bank PLC, Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & Smith Incorporated, Citigroup Global Markets Inc. and The Hongkong and Shanghai Banking Corporation Limited;

"**Insolvency Law**" means any law (together with the rules and regulations made pursuant thereto) of any jurisdiction (including any political subdivision thereof) relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, winding up, liquidation, reorganization or relief of debtors;

"Interest Payment Date" means the Stated Maturity of an instalment of interest on the Securities;

"International Monetary Assets" means all (i) gold, (ii) Special Drawing Rights, (iii) Reserve Positions in the Fund and (iv) Foreign Exchange;

"Issue Date" means the date of original issuance of the Securities under this Indenture;

"**Issuer Request**" or "**Issuer Order**" means a written request or order signed in the name of the Issuer by Mr. Ajith Nivard Cabraal, Governor, Central Bank of Sri Lanka, and delivered to the Trustee;

"Lien" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(c);

"Long-term Debt" means any note, bond or other similar evidence of indebtedness for money borrowed having a maturity of more than one year from the date such indebtedness was incurred or having a maturity of less than or equal to one year but by its terms being renewable or extendible, at the option of the borrower, beyond one year from the date such indebtedness was incurred;

"**Maturity**", when used with respect to any Security, means the date on which the principal of such Security becomes due and payable as therein or herein provided, whether at the Stated Maturity or by declaration of acceleration or otherwise;

"Non-Global Security" means a Security that is not a Global Security;

"Notice of Default" means a written notice of the kind specified in Section 6.2;

"**Opinion of Counsel**" means a written opinion, in form and substance acceptable to the Trustee, from legal counsel of recognized standing who is reasonably acceptable to the Trustee;

"Original Securities" means the Securities issued by the Issuer on the Issue Date pursuant to this Indenture;

"Outstanding" has the meaning specified in Section 3.9;

"**Paying Agent**" means any Person authorized by the Issuer to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on any Securities on behalf of the Issuer;

"**Person**" means any individual, company, corporation, firm, partnership, joint venture, association, organization, state or agency of a state or other entity, whether or not having a separate legal personality;

"**Predecessor Security**" of any particular Security means every previous Security evidencing all or a portion of the same debt as that evidenced by such particular Security; and, for the purposes of this definition, any Security authenticated and delivered under Section 3.6 in exchange for or in lieu of a mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security shall be deemed to evidence the same debt as the mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security;

"Public External Indebtedness" has the meaning specified in Section 9.3(c);

"Public Sector Instrumentality" means the Central Bank and any department, ministry or agency of the central government of Sri Lanka or any corporation, trust, financial institution or other entity owned or controlled by the central government of Sri Lanka or any of the foregoing, and "control" means the power, directly or indirectly, through the ownership of voting securities or other ownership interests or otherwise, to direct the management of or elect or appoint a majority of the board of directors or other Persons performing similar functions in lieu of, or in addition to, the board of directors of a corporation, trust, financial institution or entity.

"**Rating Agency**" means (1) each of Fitch Ratings and S&P; and (2) if either of Fitch Ratings or S&P ceases to rate the Securities or fails to make a rating of the Securities publicly available for reasons outside the Issuer's control, a "nationally recognised statistical rating organisation"

within the meaning of Rule 15c3-1(c)(2)(vi)(F) under the Exchange Act, selected by the Issuer (as certified by a resolution of the Issuer's board of directors) as a replacement agency for Fitch or S&P, as the case may be;

"**Regular Record Date**" for the interest payable on any Interest Payment Date means the fifteenth calendar day preceding each Interest Payment Date (whether or not a Business Day);

"Regulation S" means Regulation S under the Securities Act;

"Regulation S Certificate" means a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Schedule 1;

"Regulation S Global Security" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1;

"**Regulation S Legend**" means a legend substantially in the form of the legend required in the form of Security set forth in Section 2.2 to be placed upon a Regulation S Security;

"**Regulation S Securities**" means all Securities required pursuant to Section 3.4(c) to bear a Regulation S Legend. Such term includes the Regulation S Global Security;

"**Required Currency**" means the currency in which the Securities are denominated and in which payment is to be made in respect of at Maturity;

"**Reserve Position in the Fund**" has the meaning given to it in the IMF's publication entitled "International Financial Statistics" or such other meaning as shall be formally adopted by the IMF from time to time;

"**Responsible Officer**", when used with respect to the Trustee, means the chairman or any vice chairman of the board of directors, the chairman or any vice chairman of the executive committee of the board of directors, the chairman of the trust committee, the president, any vice president, the secretary, any assistant secretary, the treasurer, any assistant treasurer, the cashier, any assistant cashier, any trust officer or assistant trust officer, the controller or any assistant controller or any other officer of the Trustee customarily performing functions similar to those performed by any of the above designated officers and also means, with respect to a particular corporate trust matter, any other officer to whom such matter is referred because of his knowledge of and familiarity with the particular subject;

"Rule 144" means Rule 144 under the Securities Act;

"Rule 144A" means Rule 144A under the Securities Act;

"Rule 144A Certificate" means a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Schedule 2;

"Rule 144A Global Security" has the meaning specified in Section 2.1;

"**Rule 144A Legend**" means a legend substantially in the form set forth in Section 2.2 to be placed upon a Rule 144A Security;

"**Rule 144A Security**" means any Security required pursuant to Section 3.4(c) to bear a Rule 144A Legend;

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 11 of 68

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of The McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc.;

"Securities Act" means the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and (unless the context otherwise requires) includes the rules and regulations of the Commission promulgated thereunder;

"Securities Act Legend" means a Rule 144A Legend or a Regulation S Legend;

"SGX-ST" means the Singapore Exchange Securities Trading Limited;

"Security Register" and "Security Registrar" have the respective meanings specified in Section 3.4;

"Special Drawing Rights" has the meaning given to it in the IMF's publication entitled "International Financial Statistics" or such other meaning as shall be formally adopted by the IMF from time to time;

"**Special Record Date**" for the payment of any Defaulted Interest means a date fixed by the Trustee pursuant to Section 3.7;

"**Stated Maturity**", when used with respect to any Security or any instalment of interest thereon, means the date specified in such Security as the fixed date on which the principal of such Security or such instalment of interest is due and payable;

"Successor Security" of any particular Security means every Security issued after, and evidencing all or a portion of the same debt as that evidenced by, such particular Security; and, for the purposes of this definition, any Security authenticated and delivered under Section 3.6 in exchange for or in lieu of a mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security shall be deemed to evidence the same debt as the mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security;

"**Taxes**" means taxes, duties, assessments or other governmental charges of whatever nature, including penalties, interest and any other liabilities related thereto;

"**Trustee**" means the Person named as the "Trustee" in the first paragraph of this Indenture, until a successor Trustee shall have become such pursuant to the applicable provisions of this Indenture, and thereafter "Trustee" shall mean such successor Trustee;

"**Trust Indenture Act**" means the U.S. Trust Indenture Act of 1939 as in force at the date as of which this Indenture was executed; PROVIDED, however, that in the event the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 is amended after such date, "Trust Indenture Act" means, to the extent required by any such amendment, the Trust Indenture Act of 1939 as so amended; and

"Unrestricted Securities Certificate" means a certificate substantially in the form set forth in Schedule 3.

#### **1.2** Rules of Construction

For all purposes of this Indenture, except as otherwise expressly provided or unless the context otherwise requires:

- (a) the terms defined in this Article or elsewhere in this Indenture have the meanings assigned to them;
- (b) all other terms used herein which are defined in the Trust Indenture Act, either directly or by reference therein, have the meanings assigned to them therein;
- (c) all accounting terms not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them in accordance with IFRS;
- (d) words in the singular include the plural, and words in the plural include the singular;
- (e) the words "herein", "hereof" and "hereunder" and other words of similar import refer to this Indenture as a whole and not to any particular Article, Section or other subdivision;
- (f) mentioning anything after "include", "includes" or "including" does not limit what else might be included, and the use of "or" is not exclusive;
- (g) provisions apply to successive events and transactions;
- (h) references herein to Sections or Schedules are references to Sections of or Schedules to this Indenture;
- (i) unless the context otherwise requires, any reference to a statute, rule or regulation refers to the same (including any successor statute, rule or regulation thereto) as it may be amended from time to time; and
- (j) whenever in this Indenture there is referenced, in any context, the payment of principal, premium or interest, or any other amount under or with respect to any Security, that reference shall be deemed to include the payment of Additional Amounts to the extent that Additional Amounts are, were or would be payable in respect thereof.

## **1.3** Compliance Certificates and Opinions

Upon any application or request by the Issuer to the Trustee to take any action under any provision of this Indenture, the Issuer shall furnish to the Trustee such certificates and opinions as the Trustee may reasonably request. Each such certificate or opinion shall be given in the form of a Certificate, if to be given by an Authorized Official, or an Opinion of Counsel, if to be given by counsel, and shall comply with the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act and any other requirement set forth in this Indenture.

Every certificate or opinion with respect to compliance with a condition or covenant provided for in this Indenture shall include:

- (a) a statement that each individual signing such certificate or opinion has read such covenant or condition and the definitions herein relating thereto;
- (b) a brief statement as to the nature and scope of the examination or investigation upon which the statements or opinions contained in such certificate or opinion are based;

- (c) a statement that, in the opinion of each such individual, he has made such examination or investigation as is necessary to enable him to express an informed opinion as to whether or not such covenant or condition has been complied with; and
- (d) a statement as to whether, in the opinion of each such individual, such condition or covenant has been complied with.

## **1.4** Form of Documents delivered to Trustee

In any case where several matters are required to be certified by, or covered by an opinion of, any specified Person, it is not necessary that all such matters be certified by, or covered by the opinion of, only one such Person, or that they be so certified or covered by only one document, but one such Person may certify or give an opinion with respect to some matters and one or more other such Persons as to other matters, and any such Person may certify or give an opinion as to such matters in one or several documents.

Any certificate or opinion of an Authorized Official may be based, insofar as it relates to legal matters, upon a certificate or opinion of, or representations by, counsel, unless such Authorized Official knows, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know, that the certificate or opinion or representations with respect to the matters upon which his certificate or opinion is based are erroneous. Any such certificate or opinion of counsel may be based, insofar as it relates to factual matters, upon a certificate or opinion of, or representations by, an official or officials of the Issuer stating that the information with respect to such factual matters is in the possession of the Issuer, unless such counsel knows, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know, that the certificate or opinion or representations with respect to such factual matters is in the possession of the Issuer, unless such counsel knows, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know, that the certificate or opinion or representations with respect to such factual matters is in the possession of the Issuer, unless such counsel knows, or in the exercise of reasonable care should know, that the certificate or opinion or representations with respect to such matters are erroneous.

Where any Person is required to make, give or execute two or more applications, requests, consents, certificates, statements, opinions or other instruments under this Indenture, they may, but need not, be consolidated and form one instrument.

## 1.5 Acts of Holders; Record Dates

Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided by this Indenture to be given or taken by Holders may be embodied in and evidenced by one or more instruments of substantially similar tenor signed by such Holders in person or by agent duly appointed in writing; and, except as herein otherwise expressly provided, such action shall become effective when such instrument or instruments are delivered to the Trustee and, where it is hereby expressly required, to the Issuer. Such instrument or instruments (and the action embodied therein and evidenced thereby) are herein sometimes referred to as the **Act** of the Holders signing such instrument or instruments. Proof of execution of any such instrument or of a writing appointing any such agent shall be sufficient for any purpose of this Indenture and (subject to Section 6.1) conclusive in favor of the Trustee and the Issuer, if made in the manner provided in this Section.

The fact and date of the execution by any Person of any such instrument or writing may be proved by the affidavit of a witness of such execution or by a certificate of a notary public or other officer authorized by law to take acknowledgments of deeds, certifying that the individual signing such instrument or writing acknowledged to him the execution thereof. Where such execution is by a signer acting in a capacity other than his individual capacity, such certificate or affidavit shall also constitute sufficient proof of his authority. The fact and date of the execution of any such instrument or writing, or the authority of the Person executing the same, may also be proved in any other manner which the Trustee deems sufficient.

The Issuer may fix any day as the record date for the purpose of determining the Holders entitled to give or take any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action, or to vote on any action, authorized or permitted to be given or taken by Holders. If not set by the Issuer prior to the first solicitation of a Holder made by any Person in respect of any such action, or, in the case of any such vote, prior to such vote, the record date for any such action or vote shall be the 30th day prior to such first solicitation or vote, as the case may be. With regard to any record date, only the Holders on such date (or their duly designated proxies) shall be entitled to give or take, or vote on, the relevant action.

The ownership of Securities shall be proved by the Security Register.

Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other Act of the Holder of any Security shall bind every future Holder of the same Security and the Holder of every Security issued upon the registration of transfer thereof or in exchange therefor or in lieu thereof in respect of anything done, omitted or suffered to be done by the Trustee or the Issuer in reliance thereon, whether or not notation of such action is made upon such Security.

## 1.6 Notices, etc., to Trustee and Issuer

Any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or Act of Holders or other document provided or permitted by this Indenture to be made upon, given or furnished to, or filed with:

- (a) the Trustee by any Holder or by the Issuer shall be sufficient for every purpose hereunder if made, given, furnished or filed in writing to or with the Trustee at its Corporate Trust Office, Attention Corporate Trust & Loan Agency;
- (b) the Issuer by the Trustee or by any Holder shall be sufficient for every purpose hereunder (unless otherwise herein expressly provided) if in writing and mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to the Issuer addressed to it at Ministry of Finance and Planning, The Secretariat, Colombo 01, Sri Lanka, Attention, Secretary, Ministry of Finance and Planning, or at any other address previously furnished in writing to the Trustee by the Issuer; or
- (c) either the Trustee or the Issuer by the other party, shall be sufficient for every purpose hereunder if given by facsimile transmission, receipt, confirmed by telephone followed by an original copy delivered by guaranteed overnight courier; if to the Trustee at facsimile number +1-212-525-1300 or at any other facsimile number previously furnished in writing to the Issuer by the Trustee; and if to the Issuer at facsimile number +94-11-243-3349 or at any other facsimile number previously furnished in writing to the Trustee.

## 1.7 Notice to Holders; Waiver

Where this Indenture provides for notice to Holders of any event, such notice shall be sufficiently given (unless otherwise herein expressly provided) (a) for so long as the Securities are

represented by a Global Security held on behalf of DTC, if sent electronically to DTC (or its representatives) or (b) if the Securities are not represented by a Global Security held on behalf of DTC, if in writing and mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to each Holder affected by such event, at his address as it appears in the Security Register and published once in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in London and in a leading daily newspaper of general circulation in Europe or the United States. Any such Notice shall be deemed to have been given on the later of the date of such publication and the seventh day after being so mailed, as the case may be. In any case where notice to Holders is given by mail, neither the failure to mail such notice, nor any defect in any notice so mailed, to any particular Holder shall affect the sufficiency of such notice may be waived in writing by the Person entitled to receive such notice, either before or after the event, and such waiver shall be the equivalent of such notice. Waivers of notice by Holders shall be filed with the Trustee, but such filing shall not be a condition precedent to the validity of any action taken in reliance upon such waiver.

In case by reason of the suspension of regular mail service or by reason of any other cause it shall be impracticable to give such notice by mail, then such notification as shall be made with the approval of the Trustee shall constitute a sufficient notification for every purpose hereunder.

Any request, demand, authorization, directive, notice, consent or waiver required or permitted under this Indenture shall be in the English language.

## **1.8** Trust Indenture Act

Whenever this Indenture refers to a provision of the Trust Indenture Act, the provision is incorporated by reference in and made a part of this Indenture as if this Indenture were qualified under the Trust Indenture Act. The following Trust Indenture Act terms used in this Indenture have the following meanings:

"Commission" means the Commission as defined herein;

"indenture securities" means the Securities;

"indenture security holder" means a Holder;

"indenture trustee" or "institutional trustee" means the Trustee; and

"obligor" on the indenture securities means the Issuer or any other obligor in respect of the Securities.

All other Trust Indenture Act terms used in this Indenture that are defined by the Trust Indenture Act, defined by the Trust Indenture Act with reference to another statute or defined by Commission rule and not otherwise defined herein have the meanings assigned to them therein.

## **1.9 Effect of Headings, and Table of Contents**

The Article and Section headings herein and the Table of Contents are for convenience only and shall not affect the construction hereof.

## 1.10 Successors

All covenants and agreements in this Indenture by the Issuer shall bind its successors, whether so expressed or not.

## 1.11 Separability Clause

In case any provision in this Indenture or in the Securities shall be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, the validity, legality and enforceability of the remaining provisions shall not in any way be affected or impaired thereby.

## **1.12** Benefits of Indenture

Nothing in this Indenture or in the Securities, express or implied, shall give to any Person, other than the parties hereto and their successors hereunder and the Holders of Securities, any benefit or any legal or equitable right, remedy or claim under this Indenture.

## 1.13 Governing Law

THIS INDENTURE AND THE SECURITIES SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

## 1.14 Legal Holidays

In any case where any Interest Payment Date or Stated Maturity of any Security shall not be a Business Day, then (notwithstanding any other provision of this Indenture or of the Securities) payment of interest or principal (and premium, if any) need not be made on such date, but may be made on the next succeeding Business Day with the same force and effect as if made on the Interest Payment Date or at the Stated Maturity, PROVIDED that no interest shall accrue for the period from and after such Interest Payment Date, or at the Stated Maturity, as the case may be, to and including such Business Day.

## 1.15 Conversion of Currency

The Issuer covenants and agrees that the following provisions shall apply to conversion of currency in the case of the Securities and this Indenture:

- (a) (i) If, for the purpose of obtaining judgment in, or enforcing the judgment of, any court in any country, it becomes necessary to convert into any other currency (the "judgment currency") an amount due in the Required Currency, then the conversion shall be made at the rate of exchange prevailing on the Business Day before the day on which the judgment is given or the order of enforcement is made, as the case may be (unless a court shall otherwise determine).
  - (ii) If there is a change in the rate of exchange prevailing between the Business Day before the day on which the judgment is given or an order of enforcement is made, as the case may be (or such other date as a court shall determine), and the date of receipt of the amount due, the Issuer will pay such additional (or, as the case may be, such lesser) amount, if any, as may be necessary so that the amount paid in the judgment currency when converted at the rate of exchange prevailing

on the date of receipt will produce the amount in the Required Currency originally due.

- (b) In the event that the Issuer ceases to exist at any time while any amount of damages owing under the Securities and this Indenture, or any judgment or order rendered in respect thereof, shall remain outstanding, the Issuer shall indemnify and hold the Holders and the Trustee harmless against any deficiency arising or resulting from any variation in rates of exchange between (i) the date as of which the equivalent of the amount in the Required Currency due or contingently due under the Securities and this Indenture (other than under this clause (b)) is calculated for the purposes of such winding-up and (ii) the final date for the filing of proofs of claim in such winding-up. For the purpose of this clause (b), the final date for the filing of proofs of claim in the winding-up of the Issuer shall be the date fixed by the liquidator or otherwise in accordance with the relevant provisions of applicable law as being the latest practicable date as at which liabilities of the Issuer may be ascertained for such winding-up before payment by the liquidator or otherwise in respect thereto.
- (c) The term "**rate(s) of exchange**" shall mean the rate(s) of exchange quoted by the Trustee at its foreign exchange desk in its office in London at 12:00 noon (Greenwich Mean Time) for purchases of the Required Currency with the judgment currency other than the Required Currency referred to in clauses (a) and (b) above and includes any premiums and costs of exchange payable.

## 1.16 Currency Equivalent

Except as provided in Section 1.15, for purposes of the construction of the terms of this Indenture or of the Securities, in the event that any amount is stated herein in the Required Currency, as of any date such amount in the Required Currency shall also be deemed to represent the amount in any other relevant currency that is required to purchase such amount in the Required Currency at the rate of exchange quoted by the Trustee at its foreign exchange desk in its office in London at 12:00 noon (Greenwich Mean Time) on the date of determination.

## 1.17 Agent for Service; Submission to Jurisdiction; Waiver of Immunities

By the execution and delivery of this Indenture:

- (a) The Issuer acknowledges that it has, by separate written instrument, irrevocably designated and appointed the Ambassador/Permanent Representative of Sri Lanka to the United Nations in New York, New York as its authorized agent upon which process may be served in any suit or proceeding arising out of or relating to the Securities or this Indenture that may be instituted in any federal or state court in The City of New York or brought under federal or state securities laws or brought by the Trustee in its capacity as a trustee hereunder, and acknowledges that the Ambassador/Permanent Representative of Sri Lanka to the United Nations in New York, New York has accepted such designation;
- (b) The Issuer submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of any State or Federal Court in the Borough of Manhattan, the City of New York and the courts of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka (the "Specified Courts") in any action arising out of or based on the Securities brought by any Holder of a Bond (a "Related Proceeding"). The Issuer

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 18 of 68

hereby waives any objection to Related Proceedings in such courts whether on the grounds of venue, residence or domicile or on the ground that the Related Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum. The Issuer hereby agrees that a final non-appealable judgment obtained in any such Related Proceeding (a "**Related Judgment**") shall be conclusive and binding upon it and, may be enforced in any Specified Court or in any other courts to the jurisdiction of which the Issuer is or may be subject (the "**Other Courts**"), by a suit upon such judgment or appropriate enforcement proceedings in Sri Lanka;

- (c) The Issuer agrees that service of process upon the Ambassador/Permanent Representative of Sri Lanka to the United Nations of New York, New York shall be deemed in every respect effective service of process upon the Issuer in any Related Proceeding in the City of New York; and
- (d) To the extent that the Issuer or any of its revenues, assets or properties are entitled, in any jurisdiction in which any Specified Court is located, in which any Related Proceeding may at any time be brought against it or any of its revenues, assets or properties, or in any jurisdiction in which any Specified Court is located in which any suit, action or proceeding may at any time be brought solely for the purpose of enforcing or executing any Related Judgment, to any immunity from suit, from the jurisdiction of any such court, from attachment prior to judgment, from attachment in aid of execution of a judgment, from execution of a judgment or from any other legal or judicial process or remedy, and to the extent that in any such jurisdiction there shall be attributed such an immunity, the Issuer hereby irrevocably agrees not to claim and hereby irrevocably waives such immunity to the fullest extent permitted by the laws of such jurisdiction (and hereby consents generally for the purposes of the U.S. Foreign Sovereign Immunities Act of 1976, as amended, to the giving of any relief or the issue of any process in connection with any Related Proceeding or Related Judgment). The waiver of immunities given above constitutes only a limited and specific waiver for the purposes of the Securities and under no circumstances shall it be interpreted as a general waiver by the Issuer or a waiver with respect to proceedings unrelated to the payment under the Securities. The Issuer does not hereby waive such immunity in respect of property which is (i) used by a diplomatic or consular mission of the Issuer (except as may be necessary to effect service of process), (ii) property of a military character and under the control of a military authority or defense agency or (iii) located in Sri Lanka and dedicated to a public or governmental use (as distinct from patrimonial property or property dedicated to a commercial use).

The Issuer further agrees to take any and all action, including the execution and filing of any and all such documents and instruments, as may be necessary to continue such designation and appointment of the Ambassador/Permanent Representative of Sri Lanka to the United Nations in New York, New York in full force and effect so long as this Indenture shall be in full force and effect and for the continuous period from the date hereof through and including the date which is two years after the date upon which the last of the Securities shall be outstanding. The Trustee agrees to mail or deliver a copy of any service referred to in clause (c) above and actually received by it to the Issuer at the address set out in Section 1.6(b) of this Indenture or at any other address previously notified in writing to the Trustee.

To the extent that the Issuer has or hereafter may acquire any immunity from jurisdiction of any court or from any legal process (whether through service of notice, attachment before judgment, attachment in aid of execution or otherwise) with respect to itself or its property, it hereby irrevocably waives such immunity in respect of its respective obligations under this Indenture and the Securities to the fullest extent permitted by law.

## 2. SECURITY FORMS

## 2.1 Forms Generally

The Securities and the Trustee's certificates of authentication shall be in substantially the forms set forth in this Article, with such appropriate insertions, omissions, substitutions and other variations as are required or permitted by this Indenture, and may have such letters, numbers or other marks of identification and such legends or endorsements placed thereon as may be required to comply with the rules of any securities exchange or as may, consistently herewith, be determined by the officials or authorized Persons executing such Securities, as evidenced by their execution of the Securities.

The Securities will be initially issued as one or more Global Securities. Each Global Security authenticated under this Indenture shall be in global registered form without coupons, and each such Global Security shall constitute a single Security for all purposes of this Indenture.

Upon their original issuance, Rule 144A Securities and Regulation S Securities shall be issued in the form of separate Global Securities. The Global Securities representing Rule 144A Securities, together with their Successor Securities that are Global Securities, are collectively herein called the "**Rule 144A Global Securities**". The Global Securities representing Regulation S Securities, together with their Successor Securities that are Global Securities, are collectively herein called the "**Rule 144A Global Securities**". The Global Securities, are collectively herein called the "**Rule 144A Global Securities**".

## 2.2 Form of Face of Security

The form of the face of each Security shall be as follows:

"The Government of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka

## 5.875% Bonds due 2022

No. R-1 US85227SAK24; Co	CUSIP	No.	852278	AK2;	ISIN	
No. S-1 USY2029SAH77; Co	\$500,000,000 mmon Code 080475284	CUSIP	No.	Y2029S	АН7;	ISIN
No. S-2 USY2029SAH77; Co	\$286,356,000 mmon Code 080475284	CUSIP	No.	Y2029S	АН7;	ISIN

[Legend if the Security is a Rule 144A Security:

THE SECURITIES EVIDENCED HEREBY HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "SECURITIES

ACT"). OR WITH ANY SECURITIES REGULATORY AUTHORITY OF ANY STATE OF THE UNITED STATES OR ANY OTHER JURISDICTION AND (A) ACCORDINGLY, THE SECURITIES MAY NOT BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED EXCEPT (1) TO A PERSON WHOM THE SELLER REASONABLY BELIEVES IS A QUALIFIED INSTITUTIONAL BUYER WITHIN THE MEANING OF RULE 144A UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT PURCHASING FOR ITS OWN ACCOUNT OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OF A QUALIFIED INSTITUTIONAL BUYER IN A TRANSACTION COMPLYING WITH THE REQUIREMENTS OF RULE 144A, (2) IN AN OFFSHORE TRANSACTION COMPLYING WITH RULE 903 OR 904 OF REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, (3) PURSUANT TO AN EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT PROVIDED BY RULE 144 THEREUNDER (IF AVAILABLE), (4) PURSUANT TO ANY OTHER AVAILABLE EXEMPTION FROM REGISTRATION UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT. OR (5) PURSUANT TO AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT, IN EACH CASE IN ACCORDANCE WITH ALL APPLICABLE SECURITIES LAWS OF THE STATES OF THE UNITED STATES; (B) THE HOLDER WILL, AND EACH SUBSEQUENT HOLDER IS REQUIRED TO, NOTIFY ANY SUBSEQUENT PURCHASER OF THESE SECURITIES FROM IT OF THE RESALE RESTRICTIONS REFERRED TO IN (A) ABOVE; AND (C) NO REPRESENTATION CAN BE MADE AS TO THE AVAILABILITY OF THE EXEMPTION PROVIDED BY RULE 144 UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT FOR RESALES OF THE SECURITIES.]

#### [Legend if the Security is a Regulation S Security:

THE SECURITIES EVIDENCED HEREBY HAVE NOT BEEN AND WILL NOT BE REGISTERED UNDER THE UNITED STATES SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED (THE "**SECURITIES ACT**"), AND MAY NOT BE OFFERED, SOLD, PLEDGED OR OTHERWISE TRANSFERRED IN THE UNITED STATES OR TO, OR FOR THE ACCOUNT OR BENEFIT OF, ANY U.S. PERSON, EXCEPT PURSUANT TO AN AVAILABLE EXEMPTION FROM THE REGISTRATION REQUIREMENTS OF THE SECURITIES ACT AND ALL APPLICABLE STATE SECURITIES LAWS. TERMS USED ABOVE HAVE THE MEANINGS GIVEN TO THEM IN REGULATION S UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT.]

#### [If the Security is a Global Security, then insert the following paragraph:

THIS SECURITY IS A GLOBAL SECURITY WITHIN THE MEANING OF THE INDENTURE HEREINAFTER REFERRED TO AND IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF A DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE THEREOF. THIS SECURITY MAY NOT BE EXCHANGED IN WHOLE OR IN PART FOR A SECURITY REGISTERED, AND NO TRANSFER OF THIS SECURITY IN WHOLE OR IN PART MAY BE REGISTERED, IN THE NAME OF ANY PERSON OTHER THAN SUCH DEPOSITARY OR A NOMINEE THEREOF, EXCEPT IN THE LIMITED CIRCUMSTANCES DESCRIBED IN THE INDENTURE.]

#### [Include if Security is a Global Security and the Depository Trust Company is the Depositary:

UNLESS THIS CERTIFICATE IS PRESENTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY, 55 WATER STREET, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10004 (OR SUCH OTHER ADDRESS NOTIFIED BY THE DEPOSITORY TRUST COMPANY TO THE ISSUER), TO THE ISSUER OR ITS AGENT FOR REGISTRATION OF TRANSFER, EXCHANGE OR PAYMENT, AND ANY CERTIFICATE ISSUED IS REGISTERED IN THE NAME OF CEDE & CO. OR IN SUCH OTHER NAME AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF CEDE & CO., AND ANY PAYMENT IS MADE TO CEDE & CO. OR TO SUCH OTHER ENTITY AS IS REQUESTED BY AN AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE OF CEDE & CO., ANY TRANSFER, PLEDGE, OR OTHER USE HEREOF FOR VALUE OR OTHERWISE BY OR TO ANY PERSON IS WRONGFUL BECAUSE THE REGISTERED OWNER HEREOF, CEDE & CO., HAS AN INTEREST HEREIN.]

The Government of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka (herein called the "Issuer", which term includes any successor Person under the Indenture hereinafter referred to), for value received, hereby promises to pay to , or registered assigns, the principal sum [of [ Dollars [if the security is a Global Security replace bracketed language with: indicated on Schedule A hereof] on July 25, 2022, and to pay interest thereon from July 25, 2012 or from the most recent Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, semiannually on January 25 and July 25 in each year, commencing January 25, 2013 at the rate of 5.875% per annum. The interest so payable, and punctually paid or duly provided for, on any Interest Payment Date will, as provided in such Indenture, be paid to the Person in whose name this Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest. Any such interest not so punctually paid or duly provided for will forthwith cease to be payable to the Holder on such Regular Record Date and may either be paid to the Person in whose name this Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest to be fixed by the Trustee, notice whereof shall be given to Holders of Securities not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date, or be paid at any time in any other lawful manner not inconsistent with the requirements of any securities exchange on which the Securities may be listed, and upon such notice as may be required by such exchange, all as more fully provided in said Indenture.

Interest on the Securities shall be computed based on a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

Payments in respect of this Security will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds to the accounts specified by the holder of such Security. All such payments are subject to the provisions in Section 1.14 of the Indenture relating to legal holidays.

Reference is hereby made to the further provisions of this Security set forth on the reverse hereof, which further provisions shall for all purposes have the same effect as if set forth at this place.

Unless the certificate of authentication hereon has been executed by the Trustee referred to on the reverse hereof by manual signature, this Security shall not be entitled to any benefit under the Indenture or be valid or obligatory for any purpose.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Issuer has caused this instrument to be duly executed.

Dated:

By:

Name:

Title:"

# 2.3 Form of Reverse of Security

The form of the reverse of each Security shall be as follows:

"This Security is one of a duly authorized issue of Securities of the Issuer designated as its 5.875% Bonds due 2022 (herein called the "Securities") issued and to be issued under an Indenture, dated as of July 25, 2012 (herein called the "Indenture"), between the Issuer and HSBC Bank USA, National Association, as Trustee (herein called the "Trustee", which term includes any successor trustee under the Indenture), to which Indenture and all indentures supplemental thereto reference is hereby made for a statement of the respective rights, limitations of rights, duties and immunities thereunder of the Issuer, the Trustee and the Holders of the Securities and of the terms upon which the Securities are, and are to be, authenticated and delivered.

The Issuer may at any time purchase Securities in the open market or otherwise at any price. Any Security so purchased by the Issuer (including upon any redemption) shall be cancelled and shall not be re-issued or resold except in compliance with the Securities Act and other applicable laws.

If an Event of Default shall occur and be continuing, the principal of all the Securities may be declared due and payable in the manner and with the effect provided in the Indenture.

Unless the context requires otherwise, the Original Securities and the Additional Securities shall constitute one series for all purposes under the Indenture, including amendments, waivers and redemptions.

The Indenture permits, with certain exceptions as therein provided, the amendment thereof and the modification of the rights and obligations of the Issuer and the rights of the Holders of the Securities under the Indenture at any time by the Issuer and the Trustee with the consent of the Holders of not less than 66 2/3% or 75%, as applicable, of the aggregate principal amount of the Securities at the time Outstanding. The Indenture also contains provisions permitting the Holders of specified percentages in aggregate principal amount of the Securities at the time Outstanding, on behalf of the Holders of all the Securities, to waive compliance by the Issuer with certain provisions of the Indenture and certain past defaults under the Indenture and their consequences. Any such consent or waiver by the Holder of this Security shall be conclusive and binding upon such Holder and upon all future Holders of this Security and of any Security issued upon the registration of transfer hereof or in exchange herefor or in lieu hereof, whether or not notation of such consent or waiver is made upon this Security.

No reference herein to the Indenture and no provision of this Security or of the Indenture shall alter or impair the obligation of the Issuer, which is absolute and unconditional, to pay the principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on this Security at the times, place and rate, and in the coin or currency, herein prescribed.

As provided in the Indenture and subject to certain limitations therein set forth, the transfer of this Security is registrable in the Security Register, upon surrender of this Security for registration of transfer at an office or agency of the Issuer designated pursuant to Section 9.4 of the Indenture, duly endorsed by, or accompanied by a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the

# Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 23 of 68

Issuer and the Security Registrar duly executed by, the Holder hereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing, and thereupon one or more new Securities, of authorized denominations and for the same aggregate principal amount, will be issued to the designated transferee or transferees.

The Securities are issuable only in registered form without coupons in denominations of U.S.\$200,000 and integral multiples of U.S.\$1,000 in excess thereof.

No service charge shall be made for any such registration of transfer or exchange, but the Issuer may require payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge payable in connection therewith.

Prior to due presentment of this Security for registration of transfer, the Issuer, the Trustee and any agent of the Issuer or the Trustee may treat the Person in whose name this Security is registered as the owner hereof for all purposes, whether or not this Security be overdue, and neither the Issuer, the Trustee nor any such agent shall be affected by notice to the contrary.

All terms used in this Security which are defined in the Indenture shall have the meanings assigned to them in the Indenture.

# THE INDENTURE AND THIS SECURITY SHALL BE GOVERNED BY AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE LAWS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK.

#### SCHEDULE A

# SCHEDULE OF PRINCIPAL AMOUNT

The initial principal amount at maturity of this Security shall be U.S.\$[●]. The following decreases/increases in the principal amount at maturity of this Security have been made:

Date of Decrease/ Increase	Decrease in Principal Amount at Maturity	Increase in Principal Amount at Maturity	Total Principal Amount at Maturity Following such Decrease/ Increase	Notation Made by or on Behalf of Trustee

#### 2.4 Form of Trustee's Certificate of Authentication

This is one of the Securities referred to in the within-mentioned Indenture.

HSBC Bank USA, National Association as Trustee

### **3.** THE SECURITIES

### 3.1 Title and Terms

The Securities constitute direct, unconditional, unsubordinated and unsecured general obligations of the Issuer and will at all times rank *pari passu* among themselves in all respects, without any preference of one over the other by reason of priority of date of issue or otherwise, and will at all times rank at least equally with all other present and future unsecured and unsubordinated External Indebtedness. The full faith and credit of the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka will be pledged for the due and punctual payment of the principal of, and interest on, the Securities.

On the Issue Date the Issuer shall issue U.S.\$1,000,000,000 aggregate principal amount of Securities (constituting the "**Original Securities**"). The Issuer may from time to time issue additional Securities of the same series (such duly executed and authenticated additional Securities to be referred to as "Additional Securities") subject to Section 3.3, PROVIDED that such issuance does not result in a breach or violation of any of the covenants contained herein.

The Securities shall be known and designated as the "5.875% Bonds due 2022" of the Issuer. The Stated Maturity of the Securities shall be July 25, 2022. The Securities shall bear interest at the rate of 5.875% per annum, from and including July 25, 2012 or from the most recent Interest Payment Date to which interest has been paid or duly provided for, as the case may be, and to and excluding, the Stated Maturity. Interest on the Securities shall be payable semi-annually in arrears on January 25 and July 25 of each year, commencing on January 25, 2013.

Payment of the principal of any Non-Global Security shall be made, upon presentation and surrender of such Security, by check drawn on a bank in The City of New York at the option of the Holder, either:

- (i) at the corporate trust office of the Trustee, or
- (ii) subject to any applicable laws or regulations and the right of the Issuer to terminate the appointment of any Paying Agent, at the offices of such other paying agents as the Issuer may designate from time to time.

Unless the manner of payment is otherwise agreed by the Issuer and the Trustee, payments of interest on any Non-Global Security shall be made solely in Dollars by check drawn on a bank in The City of New York, mailed to the address of the Person entitled thereto as such address shall appear on the Security Register. The Issuer and the Trustee may deem and treat the Holder in whose name a Non-Global Security is registered at the close of business on the fifteenth day preceding such Interest Payment Date as the absolute owner of the Non-Global Security (notwithstanding any notice of ownership or other writing on such Non-Global Security) for the purposes of receiving payment on such Non-Global Security or on account of such Non-Global Security and for all other purposes.

# 3.2 Denominations

The Securities shall be issuable only in global or in definitive registered form without coupons and only in denominations of U.S.\$200,000 and in integral multiples of U.S.\$1,000 in excess thereof.

# 3.3 Execution, Authentication, Delivery and Dating

The Securities shall be executed on behalf of the Issuer by Mr. Ajith Nivard Cabraal, Governor, Central Bank of Sri Lanka. The signature of this official or authorized Person on the Securities may be manual or facsimile.

Securities bearing the manual or facsimile signatures of individuals who were at any time the proper officials or authorized Persons of the Issuer shall bind the Issuer, notwithstanding that such individuals or any of them have ceased to hold such offices prior to the authentication and delivery of such Securities or did not hold such offices at the Issue Date of such Securities.

At any time and from time to time after the execution and delivery of this Indenture, the Issuer may deliver Securities executed by the Issuer to the Trustee for authentication, together with an Issuer Order for the authentication and delivery of such Securities; and the Trustee in accordance with such Issuer Order shall authenticate and deliver such Securities as provided in this Indenture and not otherwise.

Each Security shall be dated the date of its authentication.

No Security shall be entitled to any benefit under this Indenture or be valid or obligatory for any purpose unless there appears on such Security a certificate of authentication substantially in the form provided for herein executed by the Trustee by manual signature, and such certificate upon any Security shall be conclusive evidence, and the only evidence, that such Security has been duly authenticated and delivered hereunder.

The Issuer shall be entitled, subject to Section 3.1, to issue Additional Securities under this Indenture, which shall have identical terms as the Securities issued on the Issue Date, other than with respect to the date of issuance, issue price and the first Interest Payment Date. The Securities issued on the Issue Date and any Additional Securities may be consolidated to form a single series and class for all purposes under this Indenture; PROVIDED that Additional Securities that are so consolidated with the Outstanding Securities must be fungible with the Securities for U.S. federal income tax purposes.

With respect to any Additional Securities, the Issuer shall provide the Trustee with a Certificate or such other appropriate evidence satisfactory to the Trustee evidencing and setting forth the following information:

- (a) the aggregate principal amount of such Additional Securities to be authenticated and delivered pursuant to this Indenture;
- (b) the issue price, the issue date and the common code, ISIN numbers or CUSIP numbers (which shall be the same as the Securities) of such Additional Securities and the amount of interest payable on the first payment date applicable thereto;

- (c) the Additional Securities have been duly authorized and issued; and
- (d) the issuance of Additional Securities will not conflict with, result in a breach or violation of or constitute a default under the terms of any agreement or instrument binding upon the Issuer.

Additionally, the Issuer shall provide to the Trustee with respect to any Additional Securities, an Opinion of Counsel stating in substance:

- (a) that all conditions hereunder precedent to the authentication and delivery of such Additional Securities have been complied with and that such Additional Securities have been duly executed and, when such Additional Securities have been duly authenticated and delivered by the Trustee, will be duly issued and delivered and will constitute valid and legal binding obligations of the Issuer, enforceable in accordance with their terms, subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and to general equity principles; and
- (b) that either the Additional Securities have been registered under the Securities Act or that no registration of such Additional Securities under the Securities Act is required for the issuance of such Additional Securities to comply with the Securities Act.

#### **3.4** Registration, Registration of Transfer and Exchange Generally

(a) The Issuer shall cause to be kept at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee or any Paying Agent a register (the register maintained in such office and in any other office or agency designated pursuant to Section 9.4 being herein sometimes collectively referred to as the "Security Register") in which, subject to such reasonable regulations as it may prescribe, the Issuer shall provide for the registration of Securities and of transfers of Securities. The Trustee or such Paying Agent is hereby appointed Security Registrar for the purpose of registering Securities and transfers of Securities as herein provided.

Upon surrender for registration of transfer of any Security at an office or agency of the Issuer designated pursuant to Section 9.4 for such purpose, and subject to the other provisions of this Section 3.4, the Issuer shall execute, and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in the name of the designated transferee or transferees, one or more new Securities of any authorized denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount, each such Security bearing such legends as are required by this Indenture.

At the option of the Holder, and subject to the other provisions of this Section 3.4, Securities may be exchanged for other Securities of any authorized denominations and of a like aggregate principal amount, upon surrender of the Securities to be exchanged at such office or agency. Whenever any Securities are so surrendered for exchange, and subject to the other provisions of this Section 3.4, the Issuer shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver the Securities which the Holder making the exchange is entitled to receive.

All Securities issued upon any registration of transfer or exchange of Securities shall be the valid obligations of the Issuer, evidencing the same debt and, subject to the other provisions of this

Section 3.4, entitled to the same benefits under this Indenture, as the Securities surrendered upon such registration of transfer or exchange.

Every Security presented or surrendered for registration of transfer or for exchange shall (if so required by the Issuer or the Trustee) be duly endorsed, or be accompanied by a written instrument of transfer in form satisfactory to the Issuer and the Security Registrar duly executed, by the Holder thereof or his attorney duly authorized in writing.

No service charge shall be made for any registration of transfer or exchange of Securities, but the Issuer, the Trustee or the Paying Agent may require (i) payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in connection with any registration of transfer or exchange of Securities, other than exchanges pursuant to Sections 3.6 or 8.5 not involving any transfer and (ii) appropriate endorsements and transfer documents.

The Issuer shall not be required to (i) issue, register the transfer of or exchange any Security during a period beginning at the opening of business 15 days before the due date for any payment of principal of or interest on the Securities and ending at the close of business on such due date or (ii) register the transfer of or exchange any Security so selected for redemption in whole or in part, except the unredeemed portion of any Security being redeemed in part.

- (b) Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Indenture or the Securities, transfers and exchanges of Securities and beneficial interests therein of the kinds specified in this Section 3.4(b) shall be made only in accordance with this Section 3.4(b). Transfers and exchanges subject to this Section 3.4(b) shall also be subject to the other provisions of this Indenture that are not inconsistent with this Section 3.4(b).
  - Rule 144A Global Security to Regulation S Global Security. If the holder of a (i) beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Security wishes at any time to transfer such interest in whole or in part to a Person who wishes to take delivery thereof in the form of a beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Security, such transfer may be effected only in accordance with the provisions of this clause (b)(i) and Section 3.4(c) and subject to the Applicable Procedures. Upon receipt by the Trustee or any Paying Agent, as Security Registrar, of (A) an order in a form satisfactory to the Trustee or Paying Agent given by the holder of a beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Security directing that the principal amount represented by such Regulation S Global Security be increased by a specified amount and that the principal amount represented by such Rule 144A Global Security be reduced by an equal amount and (B) a Regulation S Certificate, satisfactory to the Trustee or Paying Agent and duly executed by the holder of such beneficial interest or his attorney in fact duly authorized in writing, then the Trustee or the Paying Agent, as Security Registrar but subject to Section 3.4(c), shall reduce the principal amount of such Rule 144A Global Security and increase the principal amount of such Regulation S Global Security by such specified principal amount.
  - (ii) Regulation S Global Security to Rule 144A Global Security. If the holder of a beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Security wishes at any time to transfer such interest in whole or in part to a Person who wishes to take delivery thereof in the form of a beneficial interest in the Rule 144A Global Security, such

transfer may be effected only in accordance with this clause (b)(ii) and Section 3.4(c) and subject to the Applicable Procedures. Upon receipt by the Trustee or any Paying Agent, as Security Registrar, of (A) an order in a form satisfactory to the Trustee or Paying Agent given by the holder of a beneficial interest in the Regulation S Global Security directing that the principal amount represented by such Regulation S Global Security be reduced by a specified amount and that the principal amount represented by such Rule 144A Global Security be increased by an equal amount and (B) a Rule 144A Certificate, satisfactory to the Trustee or Paying Agent and duly executed by the holder of such beneficial interest or his attorney in fact duly authorized in writing, then the Trustee or the Paying Agent, as Security Registrar but subject to Section 3.4(c), shall reduce the principal amount of such Regulation S Global Security by such specified principal amount.

- (iii) Non-Global Security for Non-Global Security. If issued, a Non-Global Security may be transferred, in whole or in part, to a Person who takes delivery in the form of another Non-Global Security, PROVIDED that a Non-Global Security that bears a Securities Act legend may be transferred, in whole or in part, only (A) if the Trustee or the Paying Agent shall have received a Rule 144A Certificate, satisfactory to the Trustee or the Paying Agent and duly executed by the transferre Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferee Holder shall take delivery in the form of a Rule 144A Security or (B) if Trustee or the Paying Agent shall have received a Regulation S Certificate, satisfactory to the Trustee or the Paying Agent and duly executed by the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferor Holder or his attorney duly authorized in writing, in which case the transferee Holder shall take delivery in the form of a Regulation S Security.
- (iv) Exchanges between Global Security and Non-Global Security. A Global Security may be exchanged, in whole but not in part, for one or more Non-Global Securities only as provided in Section 3.4(d). If issued, Non-Global Securities may not be exchanged, in whole or in part, for beneficial interests in a Global Security.
- (c) Rule 144A Securities and their Successor Securities shall bear a Rule 144A Legend and Regulation S Securities and their Successor Securities shall bear a Regulation S Legend, subject to the following:
  - (i) Subject to the following clauses of this Section 3.4(c), a Security or any portion thereof that is exchanged, upon transfer or otherwise, for a Global Security or any portion thereof shall bear the Securities Act Legend borne by such Global Security while represented thereby.
  - (ii) Subject to the following clauses of this Section 3.4(c), a new Non-Global Security that is issued in exchange for either a Non-Global Security or a Global Security or any portion thereof, upon transfer or otherwise, shall bear the Securities Act Legend borne by such other Security, PROVIDED that, if such new Security is required pursuant to Section 3.4(b)(iv)to be issued in the form of a Rule 144A Security, it shall bear a Rule 144A Legend and, if such new

Security is so required to be issued in the form of a Regulation S Security, it shall bear a Regulation S Legend.

- (iii) Securities that are sold or otherwise disposed of pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act shall not bear a Securities Act Legend.
- (iv) After the applicable restricted period under Rule 144, a new Security that does not bear a Securities Act Legend may be issued in exchange for or in lieu of a Security (other than a Global Security) or any portion thereof that bears such a legend if the Trustee has received an Unrestricted Securities Certificate, satisfactory to the Trustee and duly executed by the Holder of such legended Security or his attorney duly authorized in writing, and after such date and receipt of such certificate, the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver such a new Security in exchange for or in lieu of such other Security as provided in this Article 3.
- (v) A new Security that does not bear a Securities Act Legend may be issued in exchange for or in lieu of a Security (other than a Global Security) or any portion thereof that bears such a legend if, in the Issuer's judgment, placing such a legend upon such new Security is not necessary to ensure compliance with the registration requirements of the Securities Act, and the Trustee, at the direction of the Issuer shall authenticate and deliver such a new Security as provided in this Article 3.
- (vi) Notwithstanding the foregoing provisions of this Section 3.4(c), a Successor Security of a Security that does not bear a particular form of Securities Act Legend shall not bear such form of legend unless the Issuer has reasonable cause to believe that such Successor Security is a "restricted security" within the meaning of Rule 144, in which case the Trustee at the direction of the Issuer, shall authenticate and deliver a new Security bearing a Rule 144A Legend in exchange for such Successor Security as provided for in this Article 3.
- (d) The following provisions shall apply only to Global Securities:
  - (i) Each Global Security authenticated under this Indenture shall be registered in the name of the Depositary or a nominee thereof and delivered to such Depositary or a nominee thereof or custodian therefor, and each such Global Security shall constitute a single Security for all purposes of this Indenture.
  - (ii) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Indenture or the Securities, no Global Security may be exchanged in whole or in part for Securities registered, and no transfer of a Global Security in whole or in part may be registered, in the name of any Person other than the Depositary or a nominee thereof unless:
    - (A) DTC has notified the Issuer in writing that it is unwilling or unable to continue as depositary for such Global Security or has ceased to be a clearing agency registered under the Exchange Act, and, in either case, the Issuer thereupon fails to appoint a successor depositary within 90 days after the date of such notice; or

- (B) the Securities have become immediately due and payable pursuant to this Indenture.
- (iii) A Global Security may not be exchanged for a Non-Global Security other than as provided in Section 3.4(d)(ii).
- (iv) Non-Global Securities issued in exchange for a Global Security or any portion thereof pursuant to clause (ii) above shall be issued in definitive, fully registered form, without interest coupons, shall have an aggregate principal amount equal to that of such Global Security or portion thereof to be so exchanged, shall be registered in such names and be in such authorized denominations as the Depositary shall designate and shall bear any Securities Act Legends required hereunder. Any Global Security to be exchanged in whole shall be surrendered by the Depositary to the Trustee, as Security Registrar, for cancellation. Upon any such surrender or adjustment, the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver the Non-Global Security issuable on such exchange to or upon the order of the Depositary or an authorized representative thereof.
- (v) All Non-Global Securities issued in exchange for a Global Security or any portion thereof shall be registered in such names as the Depositary shall instruct (which instruction shall reflect the instruction of the Holder of the Securities) the Trustee or the Paying Agent (without any liability on the Trustee's or the Paying Agent's part). Every Security authenticated and delivered in exchange for or in lieu of a Global Security or any portion thereof, pursuant to Sections 3.6 or 8.5 or otherwise, shall be authenticated and delivered in the form of, and shall be, a Global Security.
- (vi) In the event of the occurrence of any of the events specified in clause (ii) above, the Issuer will promptly make available to the Trustee a reasonable supply of Non-Global Securities in definitive, fully registered form, without interest coupons. The Issuer will pay the cost of preparing, printing, packaging and delivering the Non-Global Securities.

#### **3.5** Temporary Securities

Pending the preparation of definitive Securities, the Issuer may execute, and upon Issuer Order the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, temporary Securities which are printed, lithographed, typewritten, mimeographed or otherwise produced, in any authorized denomination, substantially of the tenor of the definitive Securities in lieu of which they are issued and with such appropriate insertions, omissions, substitutions and other variations as the officials or authorized Persons executing such Securities may determine, as evidenced by their execution of such Securities.

If temporary Securities are issued, the Issuer will cause definitive Securities to be prepared without unreasonable delay. After the preparation of definitive Securities, the temporary Securities shall be exchangeable for definitive Securities upon surrender of the temporary Securities at any office or agency of the Issuer designated pursuant to Section 9.4, without charge to the Holder. Upon surrender for cancellation of any one or more temporary Securities the Issuer shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver in exchange therefor a like principal amount of definitive Securities of authorized denominations. Until so exchanged the temporary

Securities shall in all respects be entitled to the same benefits under this Indenture as definitive Securities.

# 3.6 Mutilated, Destroyed, Lost and Stolen Securities

If any mutilated Security is surrendered to the Trustee, the Issuer shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver in exchange therefor a new Security of like tenor and principal amount and bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding.

If there shall be delivered to the Issuer and the Trustee (a) evidence to their satisfaction of the destruction, loss or theft of any Security and (b) such security or indemnity as may be required by them to save each of them and any agent of either of them harmless, then, in the absence of notice to the Issuer or the Trustee that such Security has been acquired by a bona fide purchaser, the Issuer shall execute and the Trustee shall authenticate and deliver, in lieu of any such destroyed, lost or stolen Security, a new Security of like tenor and principal amount and bearing a number not contemporaneously outstanding.

In case any such mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Security has become or is about to become due and payable, the Issuer in its discretion may, instead of issuing a new Security, pay such Security.

Upon the issuance of any new Security under this Section 3.6, the Issuer may require the payment of a sum sufficient to cover any tax or other governmental charge that may be imposed in relation thereto and any other expenses (including the fees and expenses of the Trustee) connected therewith.

Every new Security issued pursuant to this Section 3.6 in lieu of any destroyed, lost or stolen Security shall constitute an original additional contractual obligation of the Issuer, whether or not the destroyed, lost or stolen Security shall be at any time enforceable by anyone, and shall be entitled to all the benefits of this Indenture equally and proportionately with any and all other Securities duly issued hereunder.

The provisions of this Section 3.6 are exclusive and shall preclude (to the extent lawful) all other rights and remedies with respect to the replacement or payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Securities.

# 3.7 Payment of Interest; Interest Rights Preserved

Interest on any Security which is payable and is punctually paid or duly provided for on any Interest Payment Date shall be paid to the Person in whose name that Security (or one or more Predecessor Securities) is registered at the close of business on the Regular Record Date for such interest.

Any interest on any Security which is payable but is not punctually paid or duly provided for on any Interest Payment Date (herein called "**Defaulted Interest**") shall forthwith cease to be payable to the Holder on the relevant Regular Record Date by virtue of having been such Holder, and such Defaulted Interest may be paid by the Issuer, at its election in each case, as provided in clause (a) or (b) below:

- the Issuer may elect to make payment of any Defaulted Interest to the Persons in whose (a) names the Securities (or their respective Predecessor Securities) are registered at the close of business on a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest, which shall be fixed in the following manner. The Issuer shall notify the Trustee in writing of the amount of Defaulted Interest proposed to be paid on each Security and the date of the proposed payment, and at the same time the Issuer shall deposit with the Trustee an amount of money equal to the aggregate amount proposed to be paid in respect of such Defaulted Interest or shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for such deposit prior to the date of the proposed payment, such money when deposited to be held in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled to such Defaulted Interest as in this Article provided. Thereupon the Trustee shall fix a Special Record Date for the payment of such Defaulted Interest which shall be not more than 15 days and not less than 10 days prior to the date of the proposed payment and not less than 10 days after the receipt by the Trustee of the notice of the proposed payment. The Trustee shall promptly notify the Issuer of such Special Record Date and, in the name and at the expense of the Issuer, shall cause notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor to be mailed, first-class postage prepaid, to each Holder at his address as it appears in the Security Register, not less than 10 days prior to such Special Record Date. Notice of the proposed payment of such Defaulted Interest and the Special Record Date therefor having been so mailed, such Defaulted Interest shall be paid to the Persons in whose names the Securities (or their respective Predecessor Securities) are registered at the close of business on such Special Record Date and shall no longer be payable pursuant to the following clause (b); or
- (b) the Issuer may make payment of any Defaulted Interest in any other lawful manner not inconsistent with the requirements of any securities exchange on which the Securities may be listed, and upon such notice as may be required by such exchange, if, after notice given by the Issuer to the Trustee of the proposed payment pursuant to this Article, such manner of payment shall be deemed practicable by the Trustee.

Subject to the foregoing provisions of this Section 3.7, each Security delivered under this Indenture upon registration of transfer of or in exchange for or in lieu of any other Security shall carry the rights to interest accrued and unpaid, and to accrue, which were carried by such other Security.

#### **3.8 Persons Deemed Owners**

Prior to due presentment of a Security for registration of transfer, the Issuer, the Trustee and any agent of the Issuer or the Trustee may treat the Person in whose name such Security is registered as the owner of such Security for the purpose of receiving payment of principal of (and premium, if any) and (subject to Section 3.7) interest on such Security and for all other purposes whatsoever, whether or not such Security be overdue, and neither the Issuer, the Trustee nor any agent of the Issuer or the Trustee shall be affected by notice to the contrary.

#### 3.9 Modifications and Amendments; Meetings of Holders of the Securities

(a) A meeting of the Holders of the Securities may be called by the Trustee at any time. The Issuer or the Holders of at least 10% in aggregate principal amount of the outstanding Securities may call a meeting if the Issuer or such Holders have requested the Trustee in

# Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 34 of 68

writing to call such a meeting and the Trustee has not given notice of such a meeting within 20 days of receiving the request. Notices of meetings must include the time and place of the meeting and a general description of the action proposed to be taken at the meeting and must be given not less than 30 days nor more than 60 days before the date of the meeting, except that notices of meetings reconvened after adjournment must be given not less than 10 days nor more than 60 days before the date of the meeting. Any modifications to or waivers in respect of the Indenture or the Securities will be conclusive and binding on all Holders, whether or not they have given their consent (unless required under this Indenture) or were present at any duly held meeting.

- (b) To be entitled to vote at any meeting of Holders, a Person shall be a Holder of Outstanding Securities or, in the case of registered Securities, a Person duly appointed by an instrument in writing as proxy for such a Holder. At any meeting of Holders, other than a meeting to discuss a Reserved Matter (as defined below), the Persons entitled to vote a majority of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall constitute a quorum, and at the reconvening of any such meeting adjourned for a lack of a quorum, the Persons entitled to vote 25% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall constitute a quorum for the taking of any action set forth in the notice of the original meeting. At any meeting of Holders held to discuss a Reserved Matter, the Persons entitled to vote 75% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall constitute a quorum, and at the reconvening of any such meeting adjourned for a lack of quorum, the Persons entitled to vote 75% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall constitute a quorum for the taking of any action set forth in the original meeting. The Trustee may make such reasonable and customary regulations as it shall deem advisable for any meeting of Holders with respect to the appointment of proxies in respect of Holders of registered Securities, the record date for determining the registered owners of registered Securities who are entitled to vote at such meeting (which date shall be set forth in the notice calling such meeting hereinabove referred to and which shall be not less than 15 nor more than 30 days prior to such meeting), the adjournment and chairmanship of such meeting, the appointment and duties of inspectors of votes, the submission and examination of proxies, certificates and other evidence of the right to vote, and such other matters concerning the conduct of the meeting as it shall deem appropriate.
- (c) Non-material Amendments

The Issuer and the Trustee may, without the vote or consent of any Holder, amend this Indenture or the Securities to (i) add to the covenants of the Issuer for the benefit of the Holders, (ii) surrender any right or power conferred upon the Issuer, (iii) secure the Securities pursuant to the requirements of the Securities or otherwise, (iv) cure any ambiguity or cure, correct, supplement or waive any defective provision in this Indenture or the Securities; or (v) amend this Indenture or the Securities in any other manner which the Issuer and the Trustee may determine and which shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of the Securities and shall not adversely affect the interests of any Holder of Securities in any material respect.

(d) Binding Nature of Amendments, Notice, Notations, etc.

# Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 35 of 68

It shall not be necessary for the vote or consent of the Holders to approve the particular form of any proposed modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action, but it shall be sufficient if such vote or consent shall approve the substance thereof. Any instrument given by or on behalf of any Holder of a Security in connection with any consent to or vote for any such modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action will be irrevocable once given and will be conclusive and binding on all subsequent Holders of such Security or any Security issued directly or indirectly in exchange or substitution therefor or in lieu thereof. Any such modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action will be conclusive and binding on all Holders, whether or not they have given such consent or cast such vote, and whether or not notation of such modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action is made upon the Securities. Notice of any modification or amendment of, supplement to, or request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action with respect to the Securities or this Indenture (other than for purposes of curing any ambiguity or of curing, correcting or supplementing any defective provision hereto or thereof) shall be given to each Holder of Securities affected thereby, in all cases as provided in the Securities. Securities authenticated and delivered after the effectiveness of any such modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action may bear a notation in the form approved by the Trustee and the Issuer as to any matter provided for in such modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action. New Securities, modified to conform, in the opinion of the Trustee and the Issuer, to any such modification, amendment, supplement, request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action, may be prepared by the Issuer, authenticated by the Trustee and delivered in exchange for Outstanding Securities.

#### (e) Modifications and Amendments; Certain Definitions

(i) The Issuer and the Trustee may modify, amend, supplement or waive the terms of the Securities or, insofar as respects the Securities, this Indenture in any way, other than a modification, amendment, supplement or waiver constituting a Reserved Matter (as defined below), and the Holders may make, take or give any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided by this Indenture or the Securities to be made, given or taken by Holders, other than a waiver or other action constituting a Reserved Matter, (A) at any meeting of Holders duly called and held as specified above, upon the affirmative vote, in person or (in the case of registered owners of the Securities) by proxy thereunto duly authorized in writing, of the Holders of not less than 66 2/3% of the aggregate principal amount of the Securities then Outstanding represented at such meeting (or of such other percentage as may be set forth in the text of the Securities with respect to the action being taken), or (B) with the written consent of the Holders of not less than 66 2/3% of the aggregate principal amount of the Securities then Outstanding (or of such other percentage as may be set forth in the text of the Securities with respect to the action being taken).

(ii) The Issuer and the Trustee may make any modification, amendment, supplement or waiver of the Indenture or the terms and conditions of the Securities that constitutes a Reserved Matter, (A) at any meeting of Holders duly called and held as specified above, upon the affirmative vote, in person or (in the case of registered owners of the Securities) by proxy thereunto duly authorized in writing, of the Holders of not less than 75% of the aggregate principal amount of the Securities then Outstanding (for the avoidance of doubt, not of only the Outstanding Securities represented at such meeting but of all the Securities Outstanding at that time), or (B) with the written consent of the owners of not less than 75% of the aggregate principal amount of the Securities then Outstanding,

"Reserved Matters" consist of any modification, amendment, supplement or waiver of this Indenture or the terms and conditions of the Securities that would (i) change the due date for the payment of the principal of or any installment of interest on, any Security, (ii) reduce the principal amount of, or the portion of such principal amount which is payable upon acceleration of the maturity of, or the interest rate on, any Security, (iii) change the coin or currency in which or the required places at which payment with respect to interest or principal in respect of Securities is payable, (iv) permit the Issuer to redeem the Securities prior to the Maturity, (v) reduce the proportion of the principal amount of Securities the vote or consent of the Holders of which is necessary to modify, amend or supplement this Indenture or the terms and conditions of the Securities or to make, take or give any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver or other action provided hereby or thereby to be made, taken or given, or change the definition of "Outstanding" with respect to the Securities, (vi) change the obligation of the Issuer to pay additional amounts with respect to the Securities, (vii) change the governing law provision of the Securities, (viii) change the courts to the jurisdiction of which the Issuer has submitted, the Issuer's obligation to appoint and maintain an Authorized Agent in the Borough of Manhattan, The City of New York, as set forth in Section 1.17, or the Issuer's waiver of immunity, in respect of actions or proceedings brought by any Holder based upon the Securities, as set forth in Section 1.17, (ix) in connection with an exchange offer for the Securities, amend any Event of Default (as defined in the terms of the Securities), or (x) change the *pari passu* ranking of the Securities.

"Outstanding" means any Security authenticated and delivered pursuant to this Indenture, as of any date of determination, except: (i) Securities theretofore cancelled by the Trustee or delivered to the Trustee for cancellation or held by the Trustee for reissuance but not reissued by the Trustee; (ii) Securities which have been called for redemption in accordance with their terms or which have become due and payable at maturity or otherwise and with respect to which monies sufficient to pay the principal thereof (and, premium, if any) and any interest thereon shall have been made available to the Trustee; or (iii) Securities in lieu of or in substitution for which other Securities shall have been authenticated and delivered pursuant to this Indenture; PROVIDED, however, that in determining whether the requisite principal amount of Outstanding Securities are present at a meeting of Holders for quorum purposes or have consented to or voted in favor of any request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver, amendment, modification or supplement hereunder, Securities owned, directly or indirectly, by the Issuer or any Public Sector Instrumentality shall be disregarded and deemed not to be Outstanding, except that in determining whether the Trustee shall be

protected in relying upon any such request, demand, authorization, direction, notice, consent, waiver, amendment, modification or supplement, only Securities which the Trustee knows to be so owned shall be so disregarded.

#### 3.10 Cancellation

All Securities surrendered for payment, redemption, registration of transfer or exchange shall, if surrendered to any Person other than the Trustee, be delivered to the Trustee or any Paying Agent and shall be promptly cancelled by it. The Issuer may at any time deliver to the Trustee or any Paying Agent for cancellation any Securities previously authenticated and delivered hereunder which the Issuer may have acquired in any manner whatsoever, and all Securities so delivered shall be promptly cancelled by the Trustee or such Paying Agent. No Securities shall be authenticated in lieu of or in exchange for any Securities cancelled as provided in this Section 3.10, except as expressly permitted by this Indenture. All cancelled Securities held by the Trustee shall be disposed of as directed by an Issuer Order.

# **3.11** Computation of Interest

Interest on the Securities shall be computed on the basis of a 360-day year of twelve 30-day months.

# 3.12 Common Code/ISIN Numbers/ CUSIP Numbers

The Issuer in issuing the Securities may use "common code", "ISIN" numbers or "CUSIP" numbers (if then generally in use), and, if so, "common code", "ISIN" numbers and "CUSIP" numbers shall be included in notices of redemption as a convenience to Holders; PROVIDED that any such notice may state that no representation is made as to the correctness of such numbers either as printed on the Securities or as contained in any notice of a redemption and that reliance may be placed only on the other identification numbers printed on the Securities, and any such redemption shall not be affected by any defect in or omission of such numbers. The Issuer will promptly notify the Trustee of any change in the "common code", "ISIN" numbers or "CUSIP" numbers.

# 3.13 Prescription

Claims against the Issuer for the payment of principal of, or premium, if any, or interest, or Additional Amounts, if any, on the Securities will become void unless presentation for payment is made as required in this Indenture within a period of 10 years, in the case of principal or premium, if any, or five years, in the case of interest, or Additional Amounts, if any, from the applicable original payment date therefor.

#### 4. SATISFACTION AND DISCHARGE

#### 4.1 Satisfaction and Discharge of Indenture

This Indenture shall cease to be of further effect (except as to any surviving rights of registration of transfer or exchange of Securities herein expressly provided for), and the Trustee, on demand of and at the expense of the Issuer, shall execute proper instruments acknowledging satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture, when:

- (a) either:
  - (i) all Securities previously authenticated and delivered (other than (A) Securities which have been destroyed, lost or stolen and which have been replaced or paid as provided in Section 3.6 or (B) Securities for whose payment money has previously been deposited in trust or segregated and held in trust by the Issuer and thereafter repaid to the Issuer or discharged from such trust, as provided in Section 9.5) have been delivered to the Trustee or any Paying Agent for cancellation; or
  - (ii) all such Securities not previously delivered to the Trustee or any Paying Agent for cancellation:
    - (A) have become due and payable; or
    - (B) will become due and payable at their Stated Maturity within one year; or
    - (C) are to be called for redemption within one year under arrangements satisfactory to the Trustee for the giving of notice of redemption by the Trustee in the name, and at the expense, of the Issuer;

and the Issuer, in the case of (A), (B) or (C) above, has irrevocably deposited or caused to be deposited with the Trustee as trust funds in trust for the purpose an amount sufficient to pay and discharge the entire indebtedness on such Securities not previously delivered to the Trustee or any Paying Agent for cancellation, for principal (and premium, if any) and interest, if any, and Additional Amounts, if any, to the date of such deposit (in the case of Securities which have become due and payable) or to the Stated Maturity, as the case may be, together with irrevocable instructions from the Issuer directing the Trustee to apply such funds to the payment thereof at maturity or redemption, as the case may be;

- (b) the Issuer has paid or caused to be paid all other sums payable hereunder by the Issuer; and
- (c) the Issuer has delivered to the Trustee a Certificate and an Opinion of Counsel, each stating that all conditions precedent herein provided for relating to the satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture have been complied with.

Notwithstanding the satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture, the obligations of the Issuer to the Trustee under Section 6.7 and, if money shall have been deposited with the Trustee pursuant to Section 4.1(a)(ii), the obligations of the Trustee under Section 4.2 and the last paragraph of Section 9.5 shall survive such satisfaction and discharge.

#### 4.2 Application of Trust Money

Subject to the provisions of the last paragraph of Section 9.5, all money deposited with the Trustee pursuant to Section 4.1 shall be held in trust and applied by it, in accordance with the provisions of the Securities and this Indenture, to the payment, either directly or through any Paying Agent (including the Issuer acting as its own Paying Agent) as the Trustee may determine, to the Persons entitled thereto, of the principal (and premium, if any) and interest for whose payment such money has been deposited with the Trustee.

#### 5. **REMEDIES**

# 5.1 Events of Default

The occurrence and continuance of any of the following will constitute "Events of Default" with respect to the Securities:

(a) Non-payment

The Issuer fails to pay any interest or principal on any of the Securities when due and payable and such failure continues for a period of 7 days (in the case of principal) or 30 days (in the case of interest), or

(b) Breach of other obligations

The Issuer fails to duly observe or perform any of the other covenants or agreements contained in the Securities or in this Indenture for a period of 30 days after the date on which written notice specifying such failure and demanding that the Issuer remedy the same shall have been given to the Issuer by the Trustee or to the Issuer and the Trustee by the Holders of at least 25% of the aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities, or

- (c) Cross-default
  - (i) any External Indebtedness shall become (or shall become capable of being declared) due and payable prior to its stated maturity (otherwise than at the option of the Issuer); or
  - (ii) any default shall occur in the payment of principal of, or premium or prepayment charge (if any) or interest on, any External Indebtedness when and as the same shall become due and payable if such default shall continue for more than the period of grace, if any, originally applicable thereto; or
  - (iii) any default shall occur in the payment when due and called upon (after the expiry of any originally applicable grace period) of any Guarantee of the Issuer in respect of any External Indebtedness of any other Person,

PROVIDED that the aggregate amount of the relevant External Indebtedness in respect of which one or more of the events mentioned in this Section 5.1(c) have occurred equals or exceeds U.S.\$25,000,000 (or its equivalent in any other currency or currencies), or

(d) Moratorium

A general moratorium on the payment of principal of or interest on or the performance of the obligation in respect of the External Indebtedness of the Issuer shall be declared by the Issuer, or

(e) IMF Membership

The Issuer shall cease to be a member of the IMF or shall cease to be eligible to use the general resources of the IMF, or

(f) *Validity* 

The validity of the Securities shall be contested by the Issuer or any legislative, executive or judicial body or official of Sri Lanka which is authorized in each case by law to do so and, acting alone or together with another such body or official, has the legal power and authority to declare the Securities invalid or unenforceable, or the Issuer shall deny any of its obligations under the Securities (whether by a general suspension of payments or a moratorium on the payment of debt or otherwise), or any constitutional provision, treaty, convention, law, regulation, official communiqué, decree, ordinance or policy of Sri Lanka or any final and non-appealable decision by any court in Sri Lanka having jurisdiction, shall purport to render any provision of the Securities invalid or unenforceable or shall purport to prevent or delay the performance or observance by the Issuer of any of its obligations thereunder or hereunder, or

(g) Revocation of Authority

Any constitutional provision, treaty, convention, law, regulation, ordinance, decree, consent, approval, licence or other authority necessary to enable the Issuer to make or perform its obligations under the Securities or for the validity or enforceability thereof, shall expire, be withheld, revoked, terminated or otherwise cease to remain in full force and effect or remain valid and subsisting, or shall be modified in a manner which adversely affects or will adversely affect any rights or claims of any of the Holders, or

(h) International Monetary Assets

The Issuer or the Central Bank shall not at any time exercise full ownership, power and control over any of their International Monetary Assets as they exist from time to time (unless, prior to the occurrence of such an event, a public sector entity has substantially all powers and assets of the Central Bank (including, without limitation, all of its International Monetary Assets) and performs the functions of a central bank shall assume and acquire such assets, powers and functions).

If any of the above Events of Default occurs and is continuing, then the Holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Securities then Outstanding by notice in writing to the Trustee at its specified office, may declare the principal amount of all such Securities to be immediately due and payable whereupon they shall become immediately due and payable at their principal amount together with accrued interest without further formality unless such Event of Default shall have been remedied prior to the receipt of such notice by the Trustee.

# 5.2 Rescission and Annulment

At any time after a declaration of acceleration as described in Section 5.1 has been made and before a judgment or decree for payment of the money due has been obtained by the Trustee as hereinafter in this Article provided, the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities, by written notice to the Issuer and the Trustee, may rescind and annul such declaration and its consequences if:

- (a) the Issuer has paid or deposited with the Trustee a sum sufficient to pay:
  - (i) all overdue interest on all Securities;
  - (ii) the unpaid principal of (and premium, if any, on) any Securities which have become due otherwise than by such declaration of acceleration and interest thereon at the rate borne by the Securities;
  - (iii) to the extent that payment of such interest is lawful, interest upon overdue interest at the rate borne by the Securities;
  - (iv) all sums paid or advanced by the Trustee hereunder and the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel; and
- (b) all Events of Default, other than the non-payment of the principal of Securities that have become due solely by such declaration of acceleration, have been cured or waived as provided in Section 5.13.

No such rescission shall affect any subsequent default or impair any right consequent thereon.

#### 5.3 Collection of Indebtedness and Suits for Enforcement by Trustee

The Issuer covenants that if:

- (a) default is made in the payment of any interest on any Security when such interest becomes due and payable and such default continues for a period of 10 days; or
- (b) default is made in the payment of the principal of (and premium, if any, on) any Security at the Maturity thereof,

the Issuer will, upon demand of the Trustee, pay to it, for the benefit of the Holders of such Securities, the whole amount then due and payable on such Securities for principal (and premium, if any) and interest, and, to the extent that payment of such interest shall be legally enforceable, interest on any overdue principal (and premium, if any) and on any overdue interest, at the rate borne by the Securities, and, in addition thereto, such further amount as shall be sufficient to cover the costs and expenses of collection, including the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel.

If the Issuer fails to pay such amounts immediately upon such demand, the Trustee, in its own name and as trustee of an express trust, may institute a judicial proceeding for the collection of the sums so due and unpaid, may prosecute such proceeding to judgment or final decree and may enforce the same against the Issuer or any other obligor upon such Securities and collect the moneys adjudged or decreed to be payable in the manner provided by law out of the property of the Issuer or any other obligor upon the Securities, wherever situated.

If an Event of Default occurs and is continuing, the Trustee may in its discretion proceed to protect and enforce its rights and the rights of the Holders by such appropriate judicial proceedings as the Trustee shall deem most effectual to protect and enforce any such rights, whether for the specific enforcement of any covenant or agreement in this Indenture or in aid of the exercise of any power granted herein, or to enforce any other proper remedy.

The Trustee shall not be bound to institute any proceedings or take any other actions described in the two preceding paragraphs of this Section 5.3 unless (a) it shall have been so directed by the Holders of a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities pursuant (and subject) to Section 5.12 and (b) it shall have received an indemnity satisfactory to it against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such direction.

### 5.4 Trustee May File Proofs of Claim

In case of any judicial proceeding relative to the Issuer (or any other obligor upon the Securities), its property or its creditors, the Trustee shall be entitled and empowered, by intervention in such proceeding or otherwise, to take any and all actions authorized under the Trust Indenture Act in order to have claims of the Holders and the Trustee allowed in any such proceeding. In particular, the Trustee shall be authorized to collect and receive any moneys or other property payable or deliverable on any such claims and to distribute the same; and any custodian, receiver, assignee, trustee, liquidator, sequestrator or other similar official in any such judicial proceeding is hereby authorized by each Holder to make such payments to the Trustee and, in the event that the Trustee shall consent to the making of such payments directly to the Holders, to pay to the Trustee any amount due to it for the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel, and any other amounts due the Trustee under Section 6.7.

No provision of this Indenture shall be deemed to authorize the Trustee to authorize or consent to or accept or adopt on behalf of any Holder any plan of reorganization, arrangement, adjustment or composition affecting the Securities or the rights of any Holder thereof or to authorize the Trustee to vote in respect of the claim of any Holder in any such proceeding.

#### 5.5 Trustee May Enforce Claims Without Possession of Securities

All rights of action and claims under this Indenture or the Securities may be prosecuted and enforced by the Trustee without the possession of any of the Securities or the production thereof in any proceeding relating thereto, and any such proceeding instituted by the Trustee shall be brought in its own name as trustee of an express trust, and any recovery of judgment shall, after provision for the payment of the reasonable compensation, expenses, disbursements and advances of the Trustee, its agents and counsel, be for the ratable benefit of the Holders of the Securities in respect of which such judgment has been recovered.

# 5.6 Application of Money Collected

Any money collected by the Trustee pursuant to this Article shall be applied in the following order, at the date or dates fixed by the Trustee and, in case of the distribution of such money on account of principal (and premium, if any) or interest, upon presentation of the Securities and the notation thereon of the payment if only partially paid and upon surrender thereof if fully paid:

FIRST: To the payment of all amounts due the Trustee under Section 6.7.

SECOND: To the payment of the amounts then due and unpaid for principal of (and premium, if any) and interest on the Securities in respect of which or for the benefit of which such money has

been collected, ratably, without preference or priority of any kind, according to the amounts due and payable on such Securities for principal (and premium, if any) and interest, respectively.

THIRD: The balance, if any, to the Issuer (without prejudice to, or liability in respect of, any question as to how such payment to the Issuer shall be dealt with as between the Issuer and any other Person) or to such party as a court of competent jurisdiction shall direct in writing.

# 5.7 Limitation on Suits

No Holder of any Security shall have any right to institute any suit, action or proceeding, judicial or otherwise, in equity or at law, or otherwise, with respect to this Indenture, or for the appointment of a receiver or trustee, or for any other remedy hereunder, unless:

- (a) such Holder has previously given written notice to the Trustee of a continuing Event of Default;
- (b) the Holders of not less than 25% in aggregate principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall have made written request to the Trustee to institute proceedings in respect of such Event of Default in its own name as Trustee hereunder;
- (c) such Holder or Holders have offered to the Trustee reasonable indemnity against the costs, expenses and liabilities to be incurred in compliance with such request;
- (d) the Trustee for 30 days after its receipt of such notice, request and offer of indemnity has failed to institute any such proceeding; and
- (e) no direction inconsistent with such written request has been given to the Trustee during such 30-day period by the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities;

it being understood and intended that no one or more Holders shall have any right in any manner whatever by virtue of, or by availing of, any provision of this Indenture to affect, disturb or prejudice the rights of any other Holders, or to obtain or to seek to obtain priority or preference over any other Holders or to enforce any right under this Indenture, except in the manner herein provided and for the equal and ratable benefit of all the Holders.

# 5.8 Unconditional Right of Holders to Receive Principal, Premium and Interest

Notwithstanding any other provision in this Indenture, the Holder of any Security shall have the right, which is absolute and unconditional, to receive payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) and (subject to Section 3.7) interest on such Security on the respective Stated Maturities expressed in such Security and to institute suit for the enforcement of any such payment, and such rights shall not be impaired without the consent of such Holder.

#### 5.9 **Restoration of Rights and Remedies**

If the Trustee or any Holder has instituted any proceeding to enforce any right or remedy under this Indenture and such proceeding has been discontinued or abandoned for any reason, or has been determined adversely to the Trustee or to such Holder, then and in every such case, subject to any determination in such proceeding, the Issuer, the Trustee and the Holders shall be restored severally and respectively to their former positions hereunder and thereafter all rights and remedies of the Trustee and the Holders shall continue as though no such proceeding had been instituted.

#### 5.10 **Rights and Remedies Cumulative**

Except as otherwise provided with respect to the replacement or payment of mutilated, destroyed, lost or stolen Securities in the last paragraph of Section 3.6, no right or remedy herein conferred upon or reserved to the Trustee or to the Holders is intended to be exclusive of any other right or remedy, and every right and remedy shall, to the extent permitted by law, be cumulative and in addition to every other right and remedy given hereunder or now or hereafter existing at law or in equity or otherwise. The assertion or employment of any right or remedy hereunder, or otherwise, shall not prevent the concurrent assertion or employment of any other appropriate right or remedy.

#### 5.11 Delay or Omission Not Waiver

No delay or omission of the Trustee or of any Holder of any Security to exercise any right or remedy accruing upon any Event of Default shall impair any such right or remedy or constitute a waiver of any such Event of Default or an acquiescence therein. Every right and remedy given by this Article or by law to the Trustee or to the Holders may be exercised from time to time, and as often as may be deemed expedient, by the Trustee or by the Holders, as the case may be.

#### 5.12 Control by Holders

The Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall have the right to direct the time, method and place of conducting any proceeding for any remedy available to the Trustee or exercising any trust or power conferred on the Trustee, PROVIDED that:

- (a) such direction shall not be in conflict with any rule of law or with this Indenture; and
- (b) the Trustee may take any other action deemed proper by the Trustee which is not inconsistent with such direction.

#### 5.13 Waiver of Past Defaults

Subject to Section 5.2, the Holders of not less than a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities may on behalf of the Holders of all the Securities waive any past default hereunder and its consequences, except a default:

- (a) in the payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on any Security; or
- (b) in respect of a covenant or provision hereof which under Article 8 cannot be modified or amended without the consent of the Holder of each Outstanding Security affected.

Upon any such waiver, such default shall cease to exist, and any Event of Default arising therefrom shall be deemed to have been cured, for every purpose of this Indenture; but no such waiver shall extend to any subsequent or other default or impair any right consequent thereon.

#### 5.14 Undertaking for Costs

In any suit for the enforcement of any right or remedy under this Indenture, or in any suit against the Trustee for any action taken, suffered or omitted by it as Trustee, a court may require any party litigant in such suit to file an undertaking to pay the costs of such suit, and may assess costs against any such party litigant, in the manner and to the extent provided in the Trust Indenture Act; PROVIDED that neither this Section 5.14 nor the Trust Indenture Act shall be deemed to authorize any court to require such an undertaking or to make such an assessment in any suit instituted by the Issuer.

#### 5.15 Waiver of Stay or Extension Laws

The Issuer covenants (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) that it will not at any time insist upon, or plead, or in any manner whatsoever claim or take the benefit or advantage of, any stay or extension law wherever enacted, now or at any time hereafter in force, which may affect the covenants or the performance of this Indenture; and the Issuer (to the extent that it may lawfully do so) hereby expressly waives all benefit or advantage of any such law and covenants that it will not hinder, delay or impede the execution of any power herein granted to the Trustee, but will suffer and permit the execution of every such power as though no such law had been enacted.

#### 6. THE TRUSTEE

#### 6.1 Certain Duties and Responsibilities

The duties and responsibilities of the Trustee shall be as provided by the Trust Indenture Act as if this Indenture were qualified under the Trust Indenture Act. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no provision of this Indenture shall require the Trustee to expend or risk its own funds or otherwise incur any financial liability in the performance of any of its duties hereunder, or in the exercise of any of its rights or powers, if it shall have reasonable grounds for believing that repayment of such funds or indemnity satisfactory to it in its sole discretion against such risk or liability is not reasonably assured to it. The Trustee shall have no obligation to pay any amounts to Holders unless the Issuer has previously deposited with it funds sufficient for such purposes. Whether or not therein expressly so provided, every provision of this Indenture relating to the conduct or affecting the liability of or affording protection to the Trustee shall be subject to the provisions of this Section 6.1. In no event shall the Trustee be responsible or liable under, in connection with or pursuant to this Indenture, for any action or inaction taken or not taken in connection therewith, to any Person for punitive, special, indirect or consequential loss or damage of any kind whatsoever (including, but not limited to, loss of profit or opportunity) whether or not foreseeable and irrespective of whether the Trustee has been advised of the likelihood of such loss or damage and regardless of the form of action.

No provision of this Indenture shall require the Trustee to do anything which, in its reasonable opinion, may be illegal or contrary to applicable law or regulation; and the Trustee will not be liable to any Person if prevented or delayed in performing any of its obligations or discretionary functions under or in connection with this Indenture by reason of any circumstances beyond its control, including, but not limited to, acts of God, flood, war (whether declared or undeclared), terrorism, fire, riot, embargo, government or regulatory authority or action (including any laws, ordinances or regulations) or the like which delay, restrict or prohibit the providing of the services contemplated by this Indenture.

The Trustee undertakes to perform such duties and only such duties as are specifically set forth in this Indenture, and no implied covenants or obligations shall be read into this Indenture against the Trustee.

#### 6.2 Notice of Defaults

The Trustee shall give the Holders notice of any Default hereunder as and to the extent provided by Section 313(c) of the Trust Indenture Act; PROVIDED, however, that in the case of any default of the character specified in Section 5.1(c), no such notice to Holders shall be given until at least 30 days after the occurrence thereof.

#### 6.3 Certain Rights of Trustee

Subject to the provisions of Section 6.1:

- (a) the Trustee may rely on, and shall be protected in acting or refraining from acting upon, any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, report, notice, request, direction, consent, order, bond, debenture, note, other evidence of indebtedness or other paper or document (whether in its original or facsimile form) believed by it to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper party or parties;
- (b) any request or direction of the Issuer mentioned herein shall be sufficiently evidenced by the Issuer Request or Issuer Order;
- (c) before the Trustee acts or refrains from acting, it may require a Certificate or an Opinion of Counsel or both. In the absence of bad faith on its part, the Trustee may conclusively rely, as to the truth of the statements and the correctness of the opinions expressed therein, upon such Certificate or Opinion of Counsel, and the Trustee will not be liable for any action it takes or omits to take in good faith in reliance on such Certificate or Opinion of Counsel;
- (d) the Trustee may consult with counsel and the written advice of such counsel or any Opinion of Counsel shall be full and complete authorization and protection in respect of any action taken, suffered or omitted by it hereunder in good faith and in reliance thereon;
- (e) the Trustee shall be under no obligation to exercise any of the rights or powers vested in it by this Indenture at the request or direction of any of the Holders pursuant to this Indenture, unless such Holders shall have offered to the Trustee security or indemnity satisfactory to it in its sole discretion against the costs, expenses and liabilities which might be incurred by it in compliance with such request or direction;
- (f) the Trustee shall not be bound to make any investigation into the facts or matters stated in any resolution, certificate, statement, instrument, opinion, report, notice, request, direction, consent, order, bond, debenture, note, other evidence of indebtedness or other paper or document, but the Trustee, in its discretion, may make such further inquiry or investigation into such facts or matters as it may see fit, and, if the Trustee shall determine to make such further inquiry or investigation, it shall be entitled to examine the books, records and premises of the Issuer, personally or by agent or attorney;

- (g) the Trustee shall have no duty to inquire as to the performance of the covenants of the Issuer in Article 9 hereof;
- (h) the Trustee may execute any of the trusts or powers hereunder or perform any duties hereunder either directly or by or through agents or attorneys and the Trustee shall not be responsible for any misconduct or negligence on the part of any agent or attorney appointed with due care by it hereunder;
- the Trustee shall not be liable for any action taken, suffered, or omitted to be taken by it in good faith and reasonably believed by it to be authorized or within the discretion or rights or powers conferred upon it by this Indenture, except in case of gross negligence or bad faith;
- (j) the Trustee shall not be deemed to have notice of any Default or Event of Default unless a Responsible Officer of the Trustee has actual knowledge thereof or unless written notice of any event which is in fact such a default is received by the Trustee at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee, and such notice references the Securities and this Indenture;
- (k) the Trustee shall not be required to give any bond or surety with respect to the performance of its duties or the exercise of its powers under this Indenture;
- (1) in the event the Trustee receives inconsistent or conflicting requests and indemnity from two or more Holders or groups of Holders, each representing less than a majority in aggregate principal amount of the Securities then outstanding, each pursuant to the provisions of this Indenture, the Trustee, in its sole discretion, may determine what action, if any, shall be taken;
- (m) The permissive rights of the Trustee to do things enumerated in this Indenture shall not be construed as a duty and the Trustee shall not be answerable for other than its gross negligence or wilful default;
- (n) the rights, privileges, protections, immunities and benefits given to the Trustee, including, without limitation, its right to be indemnified, are extended to, and shall be enforceable by, the Trustee in each of its capacities hereunder, and to each agent, custodian and other Person employed to act hereunder;
- (o) the Trustee may request that the Issuer deliver a Certificate setting forth the names of Authorized Officials and/or individuals and/or titles of officers authorized at such time to take specified actions pursuant to this Indenture, which Certificate may be signed by any Person authorized to sign a Certificate, including any Person as so authorized in any such certificate previously delivered and not superseded;
- (p) delivery of reports, information and documents to the Trustee under Section 7.3 is for informational purposes only and the Trustee's receipt of the foregoing shall not constitute constructive notice of any information contained herein or determinable from information contained therein, including the Issuer's compliance with any of their covenants hereunder (as to which the Trustee is entitled to rely exclusively on Certificates);

- (q) neither the Trustee nor any clearing house through which the Securities are traded shall have any obligation or duty to monitor, determine or inquire as to compliance, and shall not be responsible or liable for compliance, with restrictions on transfer, exchange, redemption, purchase or repurchase, as applicable, of minimum denominations imposed under this Indenture or under applicable law or regulation with respect of any transfer, exchange, redemption, purchase or repurchase, as applicable, of any interest in any Security;
- (r) the Trustee and the Holders shall be joint creditors for all claims and/or similar rights arising out of or in connection with this Indenture and the Trustee shall be entitled to claim and sue for all amounts due in connection herewith on behalf of itself and the Holders of the Securities, in any such case subject to the provisions of this Article 6; and
- (s) the Trustee will treat information relating to the Issuer as confidential, but (unless consent is prohibited by law) the Issuer consents to the transfer and disclosure by the Trustee of any information relating to the Issuer to and between branches, subsidiaries, representative offices, affiliates and agents of the Trustee and third parties selected by any of them, wherever situated, for confidential use (including in connection with the provision of any service and for data processing, statistical and risk analysis purposes).

# 6.4 Not Responsible for Recitals or Issuance of Securities

The recitals contained herein and in the Securities, except the Trustee's certificates of authentication, shall be taken as the statements of the Issuer, and the Trustee assumes no responsibility for their correctness. The Trustee makes no representations as to the validity or sufficiency of this Indenture or of the Securities. The Trustee shall not be accountable for the use or application by the Issuer of Securities or the proceeds thereof.

# 6.5 May Hold Securities and Engage in Business

The Trustee, any Paying Agent, any Security Registrar or any other agent of the Issuer, in its individual or any other capacity, (a) may become the owner or pledgee of Securities and, subject to Sections 6.8 and 6.13, may otherwise deal with the Issuer with the same rights it would have if it were not Trustee, Paying Agent, Security Registrar or such other agent; and (b) may accept deposits from, lend money to and generally engage in any kind of banking or other business with the Issuer as if it were not Trustee, Paying Agent, Security Registrar or such other agent.

#### 6.6 Money Held in Trust

Money held by the Trustee in trust hereunder need not be segregated from other funds or otherwise manage money in HSBC's possession except to the extent required by law. The Trustee shall be under no liability for interest on any money received by it hereunder except as otherwise agreed with the Issuer in writing.

#### 6.7 Compensation and Reimbursement

The Issuer agrees:

(a) to pay to the Trustee such compensation as separately agreed and other reasonable compensation for all services rendered by it hereunder (which compensation shall not be

limited by any provision of law in regard to the compensation of a trustee of an express trust);

- (b) except as otherwise expressly provided herein, to reimburse the Trustee upon its request for all expenses, disbursements and advances properly incurred or made by the Trustee in accordance with any provision of this Indenture (including the compensation and the expenses and disbursements of its agents and counsel), except any such expense, disbursement or advance as may be attributable to its gross negligence or bad faith; and
- (c) to indemnify the Trustee for, and to hold it harmless against, any loss, liability or expense incurred without gross negligence or bad faith on its part, arising out of or in connection with the acceptance or administration of this trust, including the costs and expenses of defending itself against any claim or liability in connection with the exercise or performance of any of its powers or duties hereunder.

When the Trustee incurs expenses or renders services in connection with an Event of Default, specified in Sections 5.1(f) or 5.1(g), the expenses (including the properly incurred charges and expenses of its agents and counsel) and the compensation for the services are intended to constitute expenses of administration under any applicable Insolvency Law.

The Trustee shall have a Lien prior to the Securities on all property and funds held by it hereunder for any amount owing it or any predecessor Trustee pursuant to this Section 6.7, except with respect to funds held in trust for the benefit of the Holders of particular Securities.

The provisions of this Section 6.7 shall survive the termination of this Indenture and the resignation or removal of the Trustee.

#### 6.8 Disqualification; Conflicting Interests

If the Trustee has or shall acquire a conflicting interest as provided in Section 310(b) of the Trust Indenture Act, the Trustee shall either

- (a) eliminate such interest within 90 days:
- (b) resign, to the extent and in the manner provided by the Trust Indenture Act and subject to Section 6.10.

# 6.9 Corporate Trustee Required; Eligibility

There shall at all times be a Trustee hereunder which shall be a Person that is eligible pursuant to Section 310(a)(1) of the Trust Indenture Act to act as such and has a combined capital and surplus of at least U.S.\$50,000,000 and its Corporate Trust Office in New York. If such Person publishes reports of condition at least annually, pursuant to law or to the requirements of said supervising or examining authority, then, for the purposes of this Section 6.9, the combined capital and surplus of such Person shall be deemed to be its combined capital and surplus as set forth in its most recent report of condition so published. If at any time the Trustee shall cease to be eligible in accordance with the provisions of this Section 6.9, it shall resign immediately in the manner and with the effect hereinafter specified in this Article.

This Indenture shall always have a Trustee that satisfies the requirements of the Trust Indenture Act Sections 310(a)(1), (2) and (5) as if this Indenture were required to be qualified under the Trust Indenture Act. For the purposes of this Indenture, the Trustee will be deemed to be subject to Trust Indenture Act Section 310(b); PROVIDED, however that there shall be excluded from the operation of Trust Indenture Act Section 310(b)(1) any indenture or indentures under which other securities of, or certificates of interest or participation in other securities of, the Issuer are outstanding if the requirements for such exclusion as set forth in Trust Indenture Act Section 310(b)(1) are met.

#### 6.10 Resignation and Removal; Appointment of Successor

- (a) No resignation or removal of the Trustee and no appointment of a successor Trustee pursuant to this Article shall become effective until the acceptance of appointment by the successor Trustee under Section 6.11.
- (b) The Trustee may resign at any time by giving written notice thereof to the Issuer. If an instrument of acceptance by a successor Trustee shall not have been delivered to the Trustee within 30 days after the giving of such notice of resignation, the resigning Trustee may petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of a successor Trustee.
- (c) The Trustee may be removed at any time by Act of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities, delivered to the Trustee and to the Issuer.
- (d) If at any time:
  - (i) the Trustee shall fail to comply with Section 6.8 after written request therefor by the Issuer or by any Holder who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security for at least six months; or
  - (ii) the Trustee shall cease to be eligible under Section 6.9 and shall fail to resign after written request therefor by the Issuer or by any Holder who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security for at least six months; or
  - (iii) the Trustee (or the controlling shareholder thereof) shall become incapable of acting or shall be adjudged a bankrupt or insolvent or a receiver of the Trustee (or the controlling shareholder thereof) or of its property shall be appointed or any public officer shall take charge or control of the Trustee (or the controlling shareholder thereof) or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation,

then, in any such case, (A) the Issuer may remove the Trustee, or (B) any Holder who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security for at least six months may, on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the removal of the Trustee and the appointment of a successor Trustee.

(e) If the Trustee shall resign, be removed or become incapable of acting, or if a vacancy shall occur in the office of Trustee for any cause, the Issuer shall promptly appoint a successor Trustee. If, within one year after such resignation, removal or incapability, or

the occurrence of such vacancy, a successor Trustee shall be appointed by Act of the Holders of a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities delivered to the Issuer and the retiring Trustee, the successor Trustee so appointed shall, forthwith upon its acceptance of such appointment, become the successor Trustee and supersede the successor Trustee appointed by the Issuer. If no successor Trustee shall have been so appointed by the Issuer or the Holders and accepted such appointment in the manner hereinafter provided, any Holder who has been a bona fide Holder of a Security for at least six months may, on behalf of himself and all others similarly situated, petition any court of competent jurisdiction for the appointment of a successor Trustee.

(f) The Issuer shall give notice of each resignation and each removal of the Trustee and each appointment of a successor Trustee to all Holders in the manner provided in Section 1.7. Each notice shall include the name of the successor Trustee and the address of its Corporate Trust Office.

#### 6.11 Acceptance of Appointment by Successor

Every successor Trustee appointed hereunder shall execute, acknowledge and deliver to the Issuer and to the retiring Trustee an instrument accepting such appointment, and thereupon the resignation or removal of the retiring Trustee shall become effective and such successor Trustee, without any further act, deed or conveyance, shall become vested with all the rights, powers, trusts and duties of the retiring Trustee; but, on request of the Issuer or the successor Trustee, such retiring Trustee shall, upon payment of its charges, execute and deliver an instrument transferring to such successor Trustee all the rights, powers and trusts of the retiring Trustee and shall duly assign, transfer and deliver to such successor Trustee all property and money held by such retiring Trustee hereunder. Upon request of any such successor Trustee, the Issuer shall execute any and all instruments for more fully and certainly vesting in and confirming to such successor Trustee all such rights, powers and trusts.

No successor Trustee shall accept its appointment unless at the time of such acceptance such successor Trustee shall be qualified and eligible under this Article.

#### 6.12 Merger, Conversion, Consolidation or Succession to Business

Any corporation into which the Trustee may be merged or converted or with which it may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which the Trustee shall be a party, or any corporation succeeding to all or substantially all the corporate trust business of the Trustee, shall be the successor of the Trustee hereunder, PROVIDED such corporation shall be otherwise qualified and eligible under this Article, without the execution or filing of any paper or any further act on the part of any of the parties hereto. In case any Securities shall have been authenticated, but not delivered, by the Trustee then in office, any successor by merger, conversion or consolidation to such authenticating Trustee may adopt such authenticated authenticated such Securities. In case any of the Securities shall not have been authenticated such Securities. In case any of the Securities shall not have been authenticated by such predecessor Trustee, any successor Trustee may authenticate such Securities either in the name of any predecessor hereunder or in the name of the successor Trustee. In all such cases such certificates shall have the full force and effect which this Indenture provides for the certificate of authentication of the Trustee; PROVIDED, however, that the right to adopt the certificate of authentication of any predecessor Trustee or to authenticate Securities

in the name of any predecessor Trustee shall apply only to its successor or successors by merger, conversion or consolidation.

#### 6.13 Preferential Collection of Claims against Issuer

If and when the Trustee shall be or become a creditor of the Issuer (or any other obligor upon the Securities), the Trustee shall be subject to Section 311 of the Trust Indenture Act regarding the collection of claims against the Issuer (or any such other obligor).

#### 6.14 Trustee's Application for Instructions from the Issuer

Any application by the Trustee for written instructions from the Issuer may, at the option of the Trustee, set forth in writing any action proposed to be taken or omitted by the Trustee under this Indenture and the date on and/or after which such action shall be taken or such omission shall be effective. The Trustee shall not be liable for any action taken by, or omission of, the Trustee in accordance with a proposal included in such application on or after the date specified in such application (which date shall not be less than three Business Days after the date any Authorized Official actually receives such application, unless any such Authorized Official shall have consented in writing to any earlier date) unless before taking any such action (or the effective date in the case of an omission), the Trustee shall have received written instructions in response to such application specifying the action to be taken or omitted.

#### 6.15 Appointment of Co-Trustee

It is the purpose of this Indenture that there shall be no violation of any law of any jurisdiction denying or restricting the right of banking corporations or associations to transact business as trustee in such jurisdiction. It is recognized that in case of litigation under this Indenture or the Securities, and in particular in case of the enforcement thereof on default, or in the case the Trustee deems that by reason of any present or future law of any jurisdiction it may not exercise any of the powers, rights or remedies herein granted to the Trustee or hold title to the properties, in trust, as herein granted or take any action which may be desirable or necessary in connection therewith, it may be necessary that the Trustee appoint an individual or institution as a separate or co-trustee. The following provisions of this Section 6.15 are adopted to these ends.

In the event that the Trustee appoints an additional individual or institution as a separate or cotrustee, each and every remedy, power, right, claim, demand, cause of action, immunity, estate, title, interest and Lien expressed or intended by this Indenture to be exercised by or vested in or conveyed to the Trustee with respect thereto shall be exercisable by and vest in such separate or co-trustee but only to the extent necessary to enable such separate or co-trustee to exercise such powers, rights and remedies, and only to the extent that the Trustee by the laws of any jurisdiction is incapable of exercising such powers, rights and remedies and every covenant and obligation necessary to the exercise thereof by such separate or co-trustee shall run to and be enforceable by either of them.

Should any instrument in writing from the Issuer be required by the separate or co-trustee so appointed by the Trustee for more fully and certainly vesting in and confirming to him or it such properties, rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations, any and all such instruments in writing shall, on request, be executed, acknowledged and delivered by the Issuer; PROVIDED that if an Event of Default shall have occurred and be continuing, if the Issuer does not execute any such

# Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 53 of 68

instrument within 15 days after request therefor, the Trustee shall be empowered as an attorneyin-fact for the Issuer to execute any such instrument in the Issuer's name and stead. In case any separate or co-trustee or a successor to either shall die, become incapable of acting, resign or be removed, all the estates, properties, rights, powers, trusts, duties and obligations of such separate or co-trustee, so far as permitted by law, shall vest in and be exercised by the Trustee until the appointment of a new trustee or successor to such separate or co-trustee.

Every separate trustee and co-trustee shall, to the extent permitted by law, be appointed and act subject to the following provisions and conditions:

- (a) all rights and powers, conferred or imposed upon the Trustee shall be conferred or imposed upon and may be exercised or performed by such separate trustee or co-trustee; and
- (b) no trustee hereunder shall be personally liable by reason of any act or omission of any other trustee hereunder.

Any notice, request or other writing given to the Trustee shall be deemed to have been given to each of the then separate trustees and co-trustees, as effectively as if given to each of them. Every instrument appointing any separate trustee or co-trustee shall refer to this Indenture and the conditions of this Article.

Any separate trustee or co-trustee may at any time appoint the Trustee as its agent or attorney-infact with full power and authority, to the extent not prohibited by law, to do any lawful act under or in respect of this Indenture on its behalf and in its name. If any separate trustee or co-trustee shall die, become incapable of acting, resign or be removed, all of its estates, properties, rights, remedies and trusts shall vest in and be exercised by the Trustee, to the extent permitted by law, without the appointment of a new or successor trustee.

#### 7. HOLDERS' LISTS AND REPORTS BY TRUSTEE AND ISSUER

#### 7.1 **Preservation of Information; Communications to Holders**

- (a) The Trustee shall preserve, in as current a form as is reasonably practicable the names and addresses of Holders received by the Trustee in its capacity as Security Registrar.
- (b) Every Holder of Securities, by receiving and holding the same, agrees with the Issuer and the Trustee that neither the Issuer nor the Trustee nor any agent of either of them shall be held accountable by reason of any disclosure of information as to names and addresses of Holders made in a manner consistent with the Trust Indenture Act.

#### 7.2 **Reports by Trustee**

- (a) The Trustee shall transmit to Holders such reports concerning the Trustee and its actions under this Indenture to the extent provided in Section 313(a) of the Trust Indenture Act at the times and in the manner provided in Section 313(c) of the Trust Indenture Act.
- (b) A copy of each such report shall, at the time of such transmission to Holders, be filed by the Trustee with each stock exchange upon which the Securities are listed and with the

Issuer. The Issuer will notify the Trustee when the Securities are listed on any stock exchange.

#### 7.3 **Reports by Issuer**

The Issuer shall file with the Trustee and transmit to Holders, such information, documents and other reports, and such summaries thereof, as may be contemplated by Section 314(a)(4) of the Trust Indenture Act at the times and in the manner provided therein.

#### 8. SUPPLEMENTAL INDENTURES

#### 8.1 Supplemental Indentures Without Consent of Holders

Without the consent of any Holders, the Issuer and the Trustee, at any time and from time to time, may enter into one or more indentures supplemental hereto, in form satisfactory to the Trustee, for any of the following purposes:

- (a) to evidence the succession of another Person to the Issuer and the assumption by any such successor of the covenants of the Issuer herein and in the Securities; or
- (b) to add to the covenants of the Issuer for the benefit of the Holders or otherwise provide additional rights to the Holders, or to surrender any right or power herein conferred upon the Issuer; or
- (c) to secure or guarantee the Securities; or
- (d) to provide for uncertificated Securities in addition to or in place of certificated Securities; or
- (e) to evidence the appointment of a co-trustee pursuant to Section 6.15; or
- (f) to modify the restrictions on and procedures for resales and other transfers of the Securities to reflect any change in applicable law or regulation (or the interpretation thereof) or in practices relating to the resale or transfer of restricted securities generally, PROVIDED that such action pursuant to this clause (f) shall not adversely affect the interests of Holders in any material respect; or
- (g) to cure any ambiguity, to correct or supplement any provision herein that may be inconsistent with any other provision herein, or to make any other provisions with respect to matters or questions arising under this Indenture that shall not be inconsistent with the provisions of this Indenture, PROVIDED that such action pursuant to this clause (g) shall not adversely affect the interests of the Holders in any material respect; or
- (h) to provide for issuance of the Additional Securities in accordance with this Indenture.

#### 8.2 Supplemental Indentures with Consent of Holders

Upon approval of Holders in accordance with the provisions of Section 3.9, the Issuer and the Trustee may enter into an indenture or indentures supplemental hereto for the purpose of changing in any manner or eliminating any of the provisions of this Indenture.

It shall not be necessary for any Act of Holders under this Section 8.2 to approve the particular form of any proposed supplemental indenture, but it shall be sufficient if such Act of Holders shall approve the substance thereof.

#### 8.3 Execution of Supplemental Indentures

In executing, or accepting the additional trusts created by, any supplemental indenture permitted by this Article or the modifications thereby of the trusts created by this Indenture, the Trustee shall be entitled to receive, and (subject to Section 6.1) shall be fully protected in relying upon, an Opinion of Counsel stating that the execution of such supplemental indenture is authorized or permitted by this Indenture. The Trustee may, but shall not be obligated to, enter into any such supplemental indenture which affects the Trustee's own rights, duties or immunities under this Indenture or otherwise.

#### 8.4 Effect of Supplemental Indentures

Upon the execution of any supplemental indenture under this Article, this Indenture shall be modified in accordance therewith, and such supplemental indenture shall form a part of this Indenture for all purposes; and every Holder of Securities theretofore or thereafter authenticated and delivered hereunder shall be bound thereby.

#### 8.5 Reference in Securities to Supplemental Indentures

Securities authenticated and delivered after the execution of any supplemental indenture pursuant to this Article may, and shall if required by the Trustee, bear a notation in form approved by the Trustee as to any matter provided for in such supplemental indenture. If the Issuer shall so determine, new Securities so modified as to conform, in the opinion of the Trustee and the Issuer, to any such supplemental indenture may be prepared and executed by the Issuer and authenticated and delivered by the Trustee in exchange for Outstanding Securities.

#### 8.6 Notice of Supplemental Indentures

Promptly after execution by the Issuer of any supplemental indenture pursuant to Section 8.2, the Issuer shall transmit to the Holders a notice setting forth the substance of the supplemental indenture. Notices will be given in a manner consistent with Section 1.7.

#### 9. COVENANTS

#### 9.1 Issuer Payment of Principal, Premium and Interest

The Issuer hereby agrees to pay or to cause to be paid to the account of the Trustee at the Corporate Trust Office or at such other place as the Trustee shall direct, not later than 10:00 a.m. (New York time) on the Business Day prior to each interest or principal payment date or the maturity date (each, a "**Payment Date**") of the Securities, in such coin or currency of the United States of America as at the time of payment shall be legal tender for the payment of public and private debts, in immediately available funds, an amount which (together with any funds then held by the Trustee and available for the purpose) shall be sufficient to pay the aggregate amount of principal (and premium, if any) and/or interest, as the case may be, becoming due in respect of such Securities by such Payment Date. The Trustee shall apply such amount to the payment due on such date and, pending such application, such amounts shall be held in trust by the Trustee for

the benefit of the Persons entitled thereto and the Issuer shall have no proprietary interest in such amounts.

## 9.2 Payment of Additional Amounts

All payments of principal and interest by the Issuer in respect of the Securities will be made free and clear of, and without withholding or deduction for, or on account of, any present or future taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges of whatever nature imposed or levied by or on behalf of Sri Lanka, or any political subdivision or any authority therein or thereof having power to tax (collectively, "**Withholding Taxes**"), unless deduction or withholding of such Withholding Taxes is required by law. In that event, the Issuer will pay such additional amounts (the "**Additional Amounts**") as may be necessary in order that the net amounts received by the Holders of the Securities after such withholding or deduction, together with such additional amounts, shall equal the respective amounts of principal and interest which would have been receivable in respect of the Securities in the absence of such Withholding Taxes, except that no such additional amounts shall be payable in respect of any Security:

- (a) to or on behalf of a Holder or beneficial owner who is subject to Withholding Taxes by reason of having some connection with Sri Lanka other than by reason only of the holding of or the receipt of principal or interest in respect of, any Securities, or
- (b) to or on behalf of a Holder or beneficial owner who would not be liable for or subject to such Withholding Taxes by complying with any certification, identification or other reporting requirements whether imposed by statute or regulation concerning nationality, residence or connection with Sri Lanka if such compliance is required as a precondition to relief or exemption from such Withholding Taxes and if, after having been reasonably requested to make such certification or identification or comply with such reporting requirements, such Holder or beneficial owner fails to do so in a timely manner, or
- (c) to or on behalf of a Holder or beneficial owner who presents such Security (where presentation is required) for payment more than 30 days after the Relevant Date (as defined below) except to the extent that the Holder or beneficial owner thereof would have been entitled to such additional amounts on presenting the same for payment on the last day of such 30-day period, or
- (d) any combination of (a), (b) or (c) above.

The obligation to pay such additional amounts shall not apply to (a) any estate, inheritance, gift, sales, transfer, personal property or any similar tax, assessment or other governmental charge or (b) any tax, assessment or other governmental charge which is payable otherwise than by deduction or withholding from payments of principal of or interest on the Securities; PROVIDED that, except as otherwise set forth in the Securities and in this Indenture, the Issuer shall pay all stamp and other duties, if any, which may be imposed by Sri Lanka or any political subdivision thereof or any taxing authority of or in the foregoing, with respect to this Indenture or as a consequence of the initial issuance of the Securities.

If the Issuer is required to pay additional amounts in respect of Withholding Taxes, it will deliver to the Trustee at the time of any such payment a statement specifying the amount of taxes so paid.

The Trustee will make a copy of such documentation available to any Holder or beneficial owner of the Securities upon request.

As used herein, the "**Relevant Date**" means the date on which such payment first becomes due, except that, if the amount of the monies payable has not been received by the Trustee or the Paying Agent on or prior to such date, it means the date on which, the full amount of such monies having been so received, notice to that effect shall have been duly given to the Holders.

Any reference in the Securities or herein to principal or interest shall be deemed also to refer to any Additional Amounts which may be payable with respect thereto as described above.

## 9.3 Limitation on Liens

- (a) So long as any Security remains Outstanding, the Issuer shall not create, incur, assume or permit to subsist any Lien upon the whole or any part of its present or future assets or revenues to secure (i) any Public External Indebtedness; (ii) any Guarantees in respect of Public External Indebtedness; or (iii) the Public External Indebtedness of any other Person, without at the same time or prior thereto securing the Securities equally and ratably therewith or providing such other arrangement (whether or not comprising a Lien) as shall be approved by not less than 66 2/3% of the aggregate principal amount of Outstanding Securities which are represented at a meeting of Holders duly convened in accordance with this Indenture.
- (b) The restriction set out above in Section 9.3(a) does not apply to:
  - (i) any Lien upon property to secure Public External Indebtedness incurred for the purpose of financing the acquisition of such property and any renewal and extension of such Lien which is limited to the original property covered thereby and which (in either case) secures any renewal or extension of the original secured financing;
  - (ii) any Lien existing on any property or asset at the time of its acquisition (or arising after its acquisition pursuant to an agreement entered into prior to, and not in contemplation of, such acquisition), and extensions and renewals of such Lien limited to the original property or asset covered thereby and securing any extension or renewal of the original secured financing;
  - (iii) any Lien arising by operation of law, PROVIDED that any such Lien is not created or permitted to be created by the Issuer to secure any Public External Indebtedness; and
  - (iv) any Lien securing Public External Indebtedness incurred for the purpose of financing all or part of the costs of the acquisition, construction or development of a project; PROVIDED that (i) the holders of such Public External Indebtedness expressly agree to limit their recourse to the assets and revenues of such project or the proceeds of insurance thereon as the principal source of repayments of such Public External Indebtedness and (ii) the property over which such Lien is granted consists solely of such assets and revenues.

## (c) Certain Definitions

"**External Indebtedness**" means Indebtedness expressed or denominated or payable, or which, at the option of the relevant creditor, may be payable in or by reference to any currency other than the lawful currency of Sri Lanka.

"Indebtedness" means all unsecured, unsubordinated obligations of the Issuer or any Public Sector Instrumentality (whether present or future) in respect of money borrowed or raised (including money raised by forward sale or purchase agreements, acceptances and leasing or under any other transaction having the commercial effect of a borrowing) and any guarantee given by the Issuer in respect of money borrowed by others. "Indebtedness" shall not include the borrowings of any Public Sector Instrumentality so long as such Indebtedness does not carry the full faith and credit of Sri Lanka.

"Lien" means any lien, pledge, mortgage, security interest, deed of trust, charge or other encumbrance or preferential arrangement which has the practical effect of constituting a security interest with respect to the payment of any obligations with or from the proceeds of any assets or revenues of any kind, whether in effect on the date the Indenture becomes effective or at any time thereafter.

"**Public External Indebtedness**" means any External Indebtedness of, or guaranteed by, Sri Lanka, which (i) is publicly offered or privately placed in securities markets, (ii) is in the form of, or represented by, bonds, notes or other securities or instruments or any guarantees thereof and (iii) is, or was intended at the time of issue to be, or is eligible to be, quoted, listed on any stock exchange, automated trading system or traded on any over-the-counter or other established securities market (including securities eligible for sale pursuant to Rule 144A under the Securities Act (or any successor law or regulation of similar effect)).

## 9.4 Maintenance of Office or Agency

The Issuer will maintain in Singapore an office or agency where Securities may be presented or surrendered for payment, where Securities may be surrendered for registration of transfer or exchange and where notices and demands to or upon the Issuer in respect of the Securities and this Indenture may be served. The Issuer will give prompt written notice to the Trustee of the location, and any change in the location, of such office or agency. If at any time the Issuer shall fail to maintain any such required office or agency or shall fail to furnish the Trustee with the address thereof, such presentations, surrenders, notices and demands may be made or served at the Corporate Trust Office of the Trustee, and the Issuer hereby appoints the Trustee as its agent to receive all such presentations, surrenders, notices and demands.

The Issuer may also from time to time designate one or more other offices or agencies (in or outside Singapore) where the Securities may be presented or surrendered for any or all such purposes and may from time to time rescind such designations; PROVIDED, however, that no such designation or rescission shall in any manner relieve the Issuer of its obligation to maintain an office or agency in Singapore for such purposes. The Issuer will give prompt written notice to the Trustee of any such designation or rescission and of any change in the location of any such other office or agency.

If the European Council Directive 2003/48/EC or any European Union Directive implementing the conclusions of the European Union Council of Economic and Finance ("ECOFIN") meeting of November 26-27, 2000 on the taxation of savings income or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform with, such directive is implemented, the Issuer shall ensure that it maintains a paying and transfer agent in a Member State of European Union that will not be obliged to withhold or deduct tax pursuant to any such directive or law.

## 9.5 Money for Security Payments to be Held in Trust

If the Issuer shall at any time act as its own Paying Agent, it will, on or before each due date of the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on any of the Securities, segregate and hold in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled thereto a sum sufficient to pay the principal (and premium, if any) or interest so becoming due until such sums shall be paid to such Persons or otherwise disposed of as herein provided and will promptly notify the Trustee of its action or failure so to act.

Whenever the Issuer shall have one or more Paying Agents, it will, prior to each due date of the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on any Securities, deposit with a Paying Agent a sum sufficient to pay such amount, such sum to be held as provided by the Trust Indenture Act, and (unless such Paying Agent is the Trustee) the Issuer will promptly notify the Trustee of its action or failure so to act.

The Issuer will cause each Paying Agent other than the Trustee to execute and deliver to the Trustee an instrument in which such Paying Agent shall agree with the Trustee, subject to the provisions of this Section 9.5, that such Paying Agent will:

- (a) hold all sums held by it for the payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest or any other amounts due on Securities in trust for the benefit of the Persons entitled thereto until such sums shall be paid to such Persons or otherwise disposed of as herein provided;
- (b) give the Trustee notice of any default by the Issuer (or any other obligor upon the Securities) in the making of any payment of principal (and premium, if any) or interest or any other amounts due on the Securities; and
- (c) at any time during the continuance of any such default, upon the written request of the Trustee, immediately pay to the Trustee all sums so held in trust by such Paying Agent.

The Issuer may at any time, for the purpose of obtaining the satisfaction and discharge of this Indenture or for any other purpose, pay, or by Issuer Order direct any Paying Agent to pay, to the Trustee all sums held in trust by the Issuer or such Paying Agent, such sums to be held by the Trustee upon the same trusts as those upon which such sums were held by the Issuer or such Paying Agent; and, upon such payment by any Paying Agent to the Trustee, such Paying Agent shall be released from all further liability with respect to such money.

Any money deposited with the Trustee or any Paying Agent, or then held by the Issuer, in trust for the payment of the principal of (and premium, if any) or interest on any Security and remaining unclaimed for two years after such principal (and premium, if any) or interest has become due and payable shall be paid to the Issuer on Issuer Request, or (if then held by the Issuer) shall be discharged from such trust; and the Holder of such Security shall thereafter, as an unsecured general creditor, look only to the Issuer for payment thereof, and all liability of the Trustee or such Paying Agent with respect to such trust money, and all liability of the Issuer as trustee thereof, shall thereupon cease; PROVIDED, however, that the Trustee or such Paying Agent, before being required to make any such repayment, may at the expense of the Issuer cause to be published once, in a manner consistent with Section 1.7, notice that such money remains unclaimed and that, after a date specified therein, which shall not be less than 30 days from the date of such publication, any unclaimed balance of such money then remaining will be repaid to the Issuer.

## 9.6 Statement by Officials as to Default

The Issuer will deliver to the Trustee, within 120 days after the end of each fiscal year of the Issuer ending after the date hereof, a Certificate, stating whether or not to the best knowledge of the signers thereof the Issuer is in default in the performance and observance of any of the terms, provisions and conditions of this Indenture (without regard to any period of grace or requirement of notice provided hereunder) and, if the Issuer shall be in default, specifying all such defaults and the nature and status thereof of which they may have knowledge.

If a Default has occurred and is continuing, the Issuer shall deliver to the Trustee, and so long as the Securities are listed on the SGX-ST and the rules of such exchange shall so require and such requirement shall not have been waived by the SGX-ST, to such exchange, a Certificate specifying such default and the circumstances relating thereto within five Business Days of its occurrence.

### 9.7 Waiver of Certain Covenants

The Issuer may omit in any particular instance to comply with any covenant or condition set forth in Section 9.3, if before the time for such compliance the Holders of at least a majority in principal amount of the Outstanding Securities shall, by Act of such Holders, either waive such compliance in such instance or generally waive compliance with such covenant or condition, but no such waiver shall extend to or affect such covenant or condition except to the extent so expressly waived, and, until such waiver shall become effective, the obligations of the Issuer and the duties of the Trustee in respect of any such covenant or condition shall remain in full force and effect.

The Issuer will not, directly or indirectly, pay or cause to be paid any consideration, whether by way of interest, fee or otherwise, to any Holder for or as an inducement to any consent, waiver or amendment of any of the terms or provisions hereof or of the Securities unless such consideration is offered to be paid or agreed to be paid to all Holders that consent, waive or agree to amend in the time frame set forth in the solicitation documents relating to such consent, waiver or agreement.

### SIGNATORY

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have caused this Indenture to be duly executed all as of the day and year first above written.

## FOR AND ON BEHALF OF THE GOVERNMENT OF THE DEMOCRATIC SOCIALIST REPUBLIC OF SRI LANKA

Ajy word Cal By:

Name: Ajith Nivard Cabraal

Title: Governor, Central Bank of Sri Lanka

## HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION

By:

Name:

Title:

[Indenture]

HSBC BANK USA, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION By: Ignazio Tamburello Name: Vice President Title:

## SCHEDULE 1

## FORM OF REGULATION S CERTIFICATE

(For transfers pursuant to Section 3.4(b)(i) and (iii) of this Indenture)

HSBC Bank USA, National Association Corporate Trust and Loan Agency 452 Fifth Avenue New York, New York 10018-2706

Attn: Corporate Trust Department

Re: 5.875% Bonds due 2022 (the "Securities")

Reference is made to the Indenture, dated July 25, 2012 (the "**Indenture**"), between the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka (the "**Issuer**") and HSBC Bank USA, National Association, as Trustee. Terms used herein and defined in the Indenture or in Regulation S or Rule 144 under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**") are used herein as so defined.

This certificate relates to US\$786,356,000 principal amount of Securities, which are evidenced by the following certificate(s) (the "**Specified Securities**"):

COMMON CODE No(s).	080475284
ISIN No(s).	USY2029SAH77
CUSIP No(s).	Y2029S AH7
CERTIFICATE No(s).	S-1, S-2

The person in whose name this certificate is executed below (the "Undersigned") hereby certifies that either (i) it is the sole beneficial owner of the Specified Securities, (ii) it is acting on behalf of all the beneficial owners of the Specified Securities and is duly authorized by them to do so or (iii) it is the Holder of a Global Security and has received a certification to the effect set forth below. Such beneficial owner or owners are referred to herein collectively as the "Owner". If the Specified Securities are not represented by a Global Security, they are registered in the name of the Undersigned, as or on behalf of the Owner.

The Owner has requested that the Specified Securities be transferred to a person (the "**Transferee**") who will take delivery in the form of a Regulation S Security. In connection with such transfer, the Owner hereby certifies or has certified that, unless such transfer is being effected pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, it is being effected in accordance with Rule 904 of Regulation S or Rule 144 under the Securities Act and with all applicable securities laws of the states of the United States and other jurisdictions. Accordingly, the Owner hereby further certifies or has certified as follows:

#### (1) **Rule 904 Transfers**

If the transfer is being effected in accordance with Rule 904 of Regulation S:

- the Owner is not a distributor of the Securities, an affiliate of the Issuer or any such (A) distributor or a person acting on behalf of any of the foregoing;
- the offer of the Specified Securities was not made to a person in the United States; (B)
- (C) either:
  - (i) at the time the buy order was originated, the Transferee was outside the United States or the Owner and any person acting on its behalf reasonably believed that the Transferee was outside the United States, or
  - the transaction is being executed in, on or through the facilities of the Eurobond (ii) market, as regulated by the International Securities Market Association or another designated offshore securities market and neither the Owner nor any person acting on its behalf knows that the transaction has been prearranged with a buyer in the United States;
- (D) no directed selling efforts have been made in the United States by or on behalf of the Owner or any affiliate thereof; and
- the transaction is not part of a plan or scheme to evade the registration requirements of (E) the Securities Act.

#### **Rule 144 Transfers** (2)

If the transfer is being effected pursuant to Rule 144, the Securities have been transferred in a transaction permitted by Rule 144 and the undersigned has delivered to the Trustee, the Paying Agent or the Security Registrar such additional evidence that the Issuer, the Trustee, the Paying Agent or the Security Registrar may require as to compliance with such available exemption.

This certificate and the statements contained herein are made for your benefit and the benefit of the Issuer and the Initial Purchasers.

Dated:

(Print the name of the Undersigned, as such term is defined in the second paragraph of this certificate.)

By:	
Name:	
Title	

.....

Title:

(If the Undersigned is a corporation, partnership or fiduciary, the title of the person signing on behalf of the Undersigned must be stated.)

## SCHEDULE 2

## FORM OF RULE 144A CERTIFICATE

(For transfers pursuant to Section 3.4(b)(ii) and (iii) of this Indenture)

HSBC Bank USA, National Association Corporate Trust and Loan Agency 452 Fifth Avenue New York, New York 10018-2706

Attn: Corporate Trust Department

Re: 5.875% Bonds due 2022 (the "Securities")

Reference is made to the Indenture, dated July 25, 2012 (the "**Indenture**"), between the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka (the "**Issuer**") and HSBC Bank USA, National Association, as Trustee. Terms used herein and defined in the Indenture or in Regulation S or Rule 144 under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**") are used herein as so defined.

This certificate relates to US\$213,644,000 principal amount of Securities, which are evidenced by the following certificate(s) (the "**Specified Securities**"):

COMMON CODE No(s).080475349ISIN No(s).US85227SAK24CUSIP No(s).85227SAK2CERTIFICATE No(s).R-1

The person in whose name this certificate is executed below (the "**Undersigned**") hereby certifies that either (i) it is the sole beneficial owner of the Specified Securities, (ii) it is acting on behalf of all the beneficial owners of the Specified Securities and is duly authorized by them to do so or (iii) it is the Holder of a Global Security and has received a certification to the effect set forth below. Such beneficial owner or owners are referred to herein collectively as the "**Owner**". If the Specified Securities are not represented by a Global Security, they are registered in the name of the Undersigned, as or on behalf of the Owner.

The Owner has requested that the Specified Securities be transferred to a person (the "**Transferee**") who will take delivery in the form of a Rule 144A Security. In connection with such transfer, the Owner hereby certifies or has certified that, unless such transfer is being effected pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act, it is being effected in accordance with Rule 144A or Rule 144 under the Securities Act and all applicable securities laws of the states of the United States and other jurisdictions. Accordingly, the Owner hereby further certifies or has certified that:

## (1) Rule 144A Transfers

If the transfer is being effected in accordance with Rule 144A:

- (A) the Specified Securities are being transferred to a person that the Owner and any person acting on its behalf reasonably believe is a "qualified institutional buyer" within the meaning of Rule 144A, acquiring for its own account or for the account of a qualified institutional buyer; and
- (B) the Owner and any person acting on its behalf have taken reasonable steps to ensure that the Transferee is aware that the Owner may be relying on Rule 144A in connection with the transfer.

## (2) Rule 144 Transfers

If the transfer is being effected pursuant to Rule 144, the Securities have been transferred in a transaction permitted by Rule 144 and the undersigned has delivered to the Trustee, the Paying Agent or the Security Registrar such additional evidence that the Issuer, the Trustee, the Paying Agent or the Security Registrar may require as to compliance with such available exemption.

This certificate and the statements contained herein are made for your benefit and the benefit of the Issuer and the Initial Purchasers.

Dated:

•••••

(Print the name of the Undersigned, as such term is defined in the second paragraph of this certificate.)

By:\_\_\_\_\_ Name: Title:

(If the Undersigned is a corporation, partnership or fiduciary, the title of the person signing on behalf of the Undersigned must be stated.)

## **SCHEDULE 3**

## FORM OF UNRESTRICTED SECURITIES CERTIFICATE

(For removal of Securities Act legends pursuant to § 3.4(c)(iv))

HSBC Bank USA, National Association Corporate Trust and Loan Agency 452 Fifth Avenue New York, New York 10018-2706

Attn: Corporate Trust Department

Re: 5.875% Bonds due 2022 (the "Securities")

Reference is made to the Indenture, dated July 25, 2012 (the "**Indenture**"), between the Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka (the "**Issuer**") and HSBC Bank USA, National Association, as Trustee. Terms used herein and defined in the Indenture or in Regulation S or Rule 144 under the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "**Securities Act**") are used herein as so defined.

This certificate relates to US\$[•] principal amount of Securities, which are evidenced by the following certificate(s) (the "**Specified Securities**"):

The person in whose name this certificate is executed below (the "**Undersigned**") hereby certifies that either (i) it is the sole beneficial owner of the Specified Securities, (ii) it is acting on behalf of all the beneficial owners of the Specified Securities and is duly authorized by them to do so or (iii) it is the Holder of a Global Security and has received a certification to the effect set forth below. Such beneficial owner or owners are referred to herein collectively as the "**Owner**". If the Specified Securities are not represented by a Global Security, they are registered in the name of the Undersigned, as or on behalf of the Owner.

The Owner has requested that the Specified Securities be exchanged for Securities bearing no Securities Act legend pursuant to Section 3.4(c) of the Indenture. In connection with such exchange, the Owner hereby certifies or has certified that the exchange is occurring after [•], and the Owner is not, and during the preceding three months has not been, an affiliate of the Issuer. The Owner also acknowledges or has acknowledged that any future transfers of the Specified Securities must comply with all applicable securities laws of the states of the United States and other jurisdictions.

## Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-1 Filed 06/21/22 Page 68 of 68

This certificate and the statements contained herein are made for your benefit and the benefit of the Issuer and the Initial Purchasers.

Dated:

.....

(Print the name of the Undersigned, as such term is defined in the second paragraph of this certificate.)

By:\_\_\_\_\_ Name: Title:

itle:

(If the Undersigned is a corporation, partnership or fiduciary, the title of the person signing on behalf of the Undersigned must be stated.)

Case 1:22-cv-05199 Document 1-2 Filed 06/21/22 Page 1 of 3

# **EXHIBIT B**



Javier Bleichmar Partner 212 789 1341 direct 212 205 3961 fax jbleichmar@bfalaw.com

June 21, 2022

## VIA HAND DELIVERY AND EMAIL

HSBC Bank USA, National Association 452 Fifth Avenue New York, NY 10018-2706 Attention: Corporate Trust & Loan Agency isvusbd@us.hsbc.com

## Re: Notice of Event of Default, Declaration of Acceleration, and Demand for Payment

To Whom It May Concern:

We are counsel to Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. (formerly known as Nevis International Bank & Trust Ltd.), which holds certain The Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka 5.875% Bonds due July 25, 2022, with ISIN USY2029SAH77 (the "Bonds"), under the Indenture dated as of July 25, 2012 (the "Indenture") with respect to the Bonds by and among The Democratic Socialist Republic of Sri Lanka, as issuer (the "Issuer"), and HSBC Bank USA, National Association, as trustee, registrar, transfer agent, and paying agent.

In particular, Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. currently holds Bonds as indicated below.

ISIN	Beneficial Owner	Principal Amount Held
USY2029SAH77	Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd.	US\$250,190,000

Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. holds not less than 25.0% in aggregate principal amount of the Bonds currently Outstanding (as defined in the Indenture).

As you know, the Issuer has failed to make approximately \$78 million in interest payments due on April 18, 2022 on the Issuer's 5.75% Bonds due April 18, 2023 and 6.75% Bonds due April 18, 2028 (the "2023 and 2028 Bonds"). This failure to pay interest due and payable on the 2023 and 2028 Bonds, which have aggregate amounts of at least US\$25 million, has continued for more than the 30-day grace period provided, which expired on May 18, 2022. *See* Bloomberg,

## BLEICHMAR FONTI & AULD LLP

June 21, 2022 Page 2

Sri Lanka Falls Into Default For The First Time Ever (May 19, 2022), *available at* https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2022-05-19/sri-lanka-enters-default-and-warns-inflation-may-surge-to-40. Pursuant to the Bonds and Section 5.1(c) of the Indenture, this cross-default on the 2023 and 2028 Bonds constitutes an Event of Default with respect to the Bonds. This Event of Default is continuing.

In addition, pursuant to the Bonds and Section 5.1(d) of the Indenture, an Event of Default has occurred in light of the Issuer's declaration of a general moratorium on the payment of principal of or interest on or the performance of the obligation in respect of the Issuer's External Indebtedness. *See, e.g.*, Reuters, Sri Lanka unilaterally suspends foreign debt payments, says it needs money for essentials (April 12, 2022), *available at* https://www.reuters.com/world/asia-pacific/sri-lanka-temporarily-suspend-foreign-debt-payments-c-bank-governor-2022-04-12/ This Event of Default is also continuing.

As a result, Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd.'s Bonds are immediately due and payable at their full principal amount together with accrued interest without further formality. Thus, Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. hereby demands that the Issuer immediately pay to Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. all principal and accrued interest on the Bonds that is currently due and payable to it, in the amount of (a) principal of US\$250,190,000 and (b) accrued interest (which continues to accrue daily and will be \$7,349,331.25 as of July 25, 2022), together with any interest thereon.

Hamilton Reserve Bank Ltd. expressly reserves all rights under the Bonds and Indenture.

Sincerely,

/s/ Javier Bleichmar

Javier Bleichmar